University of Helsinki Department of Chemistry Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry Finland

data, citation and similar papers at core.ac.uk

brought to you b

provided by Helsingin yliopiston digita

# Capillary Electrophoresis and Capillary Electrophoresis-Mass

# Spectrometry in Catecholamine Studies

Katariina Vuorensola

Academic Dissertation

To be presented with the permission of the Faculty of Science of the University of Helsinki for public criticism in Auditorium A129 of the Kumpula Chemistry Building on November 8th, 2002, at 12 noon.

Helsinki 2002

Supervisor: Docent Heli Sirén Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry Department of Chemistry University of Helsinki Finland

Custos: Prof. Marja-Liisa Riekkola Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry Department of Chemistry University of Helsinki Finland

Reviewers: Prof. Kiyokatsu Jinno School of Materials Science Toyohashi University of Technology Japan

and

Prof. Marja-Liisa Riekkola Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry Department of Chemistry University of Helsinki Finland

Opponent: Prof. Douglas Westerlund Analytical Pharmaceutical Chemistry Faculty of Pharmacy Uppsala University Sweden

ISBN 952-91-5154-3 (Paperback) ISBN 952-10-0732-X (PDF) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi

> Yliopistopaino Helsinki 2002

# CONTENTS

PREFACE	3
ABSTRACT	4
ABBREVIATIONS AND SYMBOLS	6
LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	8
1 INTRODUCTION	9
2 AIMS OF THE STUDY	11
3 CATECHOLAMINES	12
3.1 Background	12
3.2 Determination of urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines	13
3.2.1 Hydrolysis of glucuronide and sulphate conjugates	13
3.2.2 Extraction of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines	16
3.2.3 Analytical methods based on chromatography	18
4 CAPILLARY ZONE ELECTROPHORESIS	20
4.1 Theory of capillary zone electrophoresis	20
4.2 Coating of the fused-silica capillary surface	23
4.2.1 Dynamic coating	24
4.2.1.1 Amine compounds as coating reagents	24
4.2.1.2 Surfactants as coating reagents	25
4.2.1.3 Polymers as coating reagents	26
4.2.2 Permanent coating	26
4.2.2.1 Permanent noncovalent coatings	27
4.2.2.2 Permanent covalent coatings	28
4.3 Capillary electrophoresis-electrospray ionization mass spectrometry	28
4.3.1 Coaxial sheath liquid coupling	29
4.3.1.1 Solution properties affecting electrospray performance	30
4.3.1.2 Effect of instrumental conditions on electrospray	
performance	32
4.3.2 Liquid junction coupling	34
4.3.3 Nanospray coupling	35
4.4 Non-aqueous solvents in capillary electrophoretic separations	36
4.4.1 Effect of organic solvents on electrophoretic mobility	37
4.4.2 Effect of organic solvents on electroosmotic mobility	38

5 EXPERIMENTAL	39
5.1 Chemicals and materials	39
5.2 Instruments	40
5.3 Separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE and LC	40
5.4 Optimization of CE-MS determination of catecholamines and	
methoxycatecholamines	40
5.5 Urine sample analysis	41
5.6 Dynamic and permanent capillary coating	43
5.7 Non-aqueous solvents in CE studies of catecholamines and	
methoxycatecholamines	43
6 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	44
6.1 Determination of urinary dopamine and methoxycatecholamines	44
6.2 Determination of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE-MS	
with coaxial sheath liquid and sheathless nanospray couplings	47
6.3 Separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE	
with dynamically and permanently coated capillaries	51
6.4 Effect of non-aqueous solvents on separation of catecholamines and	
methoxycatecholamines by CE	54
7 CONCLUSIONS	56
REFERENCES	58

# ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

# PREFACE

This thesis is based on research begun in 1999 and completed in 2002 in the Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry of the Department of Chemistry, University of Helsinki. The experimental work was done in two laboratories: at VTT Processes, Technical Research Centre of Finland (during 1999-2001), and at Viikki Drug Discovery Technology Center, Department of Pharmacy, University of Helsinki (during 2001-2002). The project was carried out in co-operation with HUCH Laboratory Diagnostics, Helsinki University Central Hospital, Finland.

My greatest debt of gratitude is to my supervisor Docent Heli Sirén, who has taught me almost everything I know today about capillary electrophoresis. Without her guidance and encouragement this work would have been much more difficult.

I am most grateful to Prof. Marja-Liisa Riekkola for giving me the opportunity to carry out doctoral studies at the Laboratory of Analytical Chemistry. Likewise, I am grateful to Prof. Veikko Komppa and Pekka Savolahti at VTT Processes, and to Prof. Risto Kostiainen and Docent Tapio Kotiaho at Viikki Drug Discovery Technology Center, for providing the excellent facilities for my work. Many thanks are also due to my co-authors Juha Kokkonen, Dr. Raimo A. Ketola, Dr. Ulla Karjalainen, Prof. Risto Kostiainen and Docent Tapio Kotiaho for their valuable contributions.

Professors Kiyokatsu Jinno and Marja-Liisa Riekkola are acknowledged for their careful review of the manuscript and their valuable comments that led to its improvement. I am indebted to Dr. Kathleen Ahonen for revising the language of the thesis and some of the publications.

My colleagues Tarja, Virpi, Marika, Stella, Satu and Juha at VTT Processes, Päivi L., Piia, Katri, Tiia, Pekka, Tiina and Kati at Viikki Drug Discovery Technology Center and many other workers in the laboratories assisted in the research through innumerable discussions, invaluable advice and creation of a pleasant working atmosphere. My sincere appreciation is expressed to all of you.

Finally, warmest thanks are due to friends and family: to Anna-Helena, Vilhelmiina, Susan, Elina and Leena for the many happy moments they provided outside work, served up with "tea and sympathy", to my parents for their continuous care and support and my sisters and brothers for their love, and most of all to my dear partner Anssi, for his patience and love during these years of intense work.

Financial support from the Academy of Finland, the University of Helsinki, the Foundation of the Finnish Chemical Congress, the Association of Finnish Chemical Societies/Chromatography Division, the Association of Finnish Chemical Societies/Division of Mass Spectrometry and Acta Chemica Scandinavica is gratefully acknowledged. Instrumental support from Ordior Oyj, Finland, is appreciated.

### ABSTRACT

Capillary electrophoresis (CE) methods were developed for the separation of eight structurally similar catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines of clinical importance. The hydrolysis of sulphate and glucuronide conjugates of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in urine samples was performed enzymatically with *Helix Pomatia*. The urinary matrix compounds were removed from the samples by solid phase extraction (SPE) based on a copolymer resin of N-divinylpyrrolidone–divinylbenzene.

Dynamic and permanent coatings of fused-silica capillary wall were studied with catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. Dynamic coating reagents were triethylamine (TEA), morpholine and glycine, and permanent coating was done with v-metacryloxypropyltrimethoxysilane (MAPT). The performance of the coatings was evaluated in terms of resolution, plate numbers and electrophoretic mobilities of the analytes. Among the dynamic coating reagents, TEA was most effective in increasing separation efficiency and resolution. The best permanent coating was obtained with 30-50% MAPT solution. Dynamic coating was applied in urine sample analysis to increase the resolution between catecholamines, methoxycatecholamines and matrix compounds.

The coupling of CE to an electrospray ionization mass spectrometer (ESI-MS) with a coaxial sheath liquid construction was studied in terms of separation conditions in CE, CE–ESI-MS interface performance and MS parameters. The optimum sheath liquid composition was found to be methanol–water (80:20, v/v) with 0.5% acetic acid as the electrolyte. A flow rate of 6  $\sigma$ l/min provided maximum performance in terms of analyte signal intensity, peak-width at base and resolution. With the carefully optimized conditions, a sensitive method was obtained, which was applied to the determination of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines in urine samples.

Determinations of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines in urine samples with enzymatic hydrolysis, polymer based SPE and CE–UV and CE–ESI-MS analysis were compared with determinations including acid hydrolysis, cation exchange (CEX) extraction and liquid chromatographic (LC) separation with electrochemical (EC) detection. The enzymatic hydrolysis was found to be less effective in deconjugation than was acid hydrolysis. However, SPE purification could not be directly applied to acid hydrolysed samples because of the high ionic strength of the samples, leading to low recovery of the internal standard. Furthermore, the SPE method, which was developed for CE, could not be used with LC and, vice versa, the CEX method developed for LC could not be applied to CE. LC–EC analysis was more sensitive than CE–UV and CE–ESI-MS analyses owing to the higher injection volume and more sensitive detector for the catechol structure. Both CE–UV and CE–ESI-MS analyses were nevertheless sensitive enough for the analysis of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines in urine of healthy persons.

The effect of the electrolyte solvent in catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine analysis was studied, as water was replaced by non-aqueous solvents methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol. The effects of the different alcohols were evaluated with the UV and MS detectors in terms of electrophoretic and electroosmotic mobilities, resolution, separation efficiency, diffusion, and sensitivity. The electrophoretic mobilities of the analytes were decreased from water to 1-propanol owing to reduced dissociation, increased hydrodynamic size and increase in solvent viscosity. The electroosmotic mobility was also decreased. Best resolution between catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in the non-aqueous solvents was obtained in ethanol-based solution. Separation efficiency was higher in all the non-aqueous solvents than in water. The solvents did not induce major changes in sensitivity with UV or ESI-MS detections. The higher the surface tension and viscosity of the solvent used in the CE electrolyte solution, the higher the ESI voltage needed to initiate the electrospray process with the sheathless nanospray coupling of CE and MS.

# ABBREVIATIONS

А	adrenaline
CE	capillary electrophoresis
CEX	cation exchange
CZE	capillary zone electrophoresis
DA	dopamine
DHBA	3,4-dihydroxybenzylamine
EC	electrochemical detector
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EGTA	ethylene-bis-(oxyethylenenitrilo)tetraacetic acid
EOF	electroosmotic flow
ESI	electrospray ionization
HMBA	4-hydroxy-3-methoxybenzylamine
i.d.	internal diameter
IS	internal standard
LC	liquid chromatography
LLE	liquid-liquid extraction
LOD	limit of detection
MAPT	v-metacryloxypropyltrimethoxysilane
MN	metanephrine
MS	mass spectrometry
3MT	3-methoxytyramine
NA	noradrenaline
NMN	normetanephrine
o.d.	outer diameter
PBA	diphenylboronic acid
PLRP-S	polymer based sorbent for SPE
PRP-1	polymer based sorbent for SPE
RSD	relative standard deviation (%)
SPE	solid phase extraction
TCA	trichloroacetic acid
TEA	triethylamine
UV	ultraviolet

# SYMBOLS

$Al_2O_3$	alumina
ζ	degree of dissociation
C18	octadecylalkyl
D	diffusion coefficient (cm <sup>2</sup> /s)
Е	electric field (V/cm)

ξ	viscosity (Ns/m <sup>2</sup> )
κ	dielectric constant
HCl	hydrochloric acid
HClO <sub>4</sub>	perchloric acid
k	Boltzman constant, 1.380658*10 <sup>-23</sup> J/K
K	Kelvin
ς	wavelength (nm)
L <sub>det</sub>	detection length (cm)
L <sub>tot</sub>	total length (cm)
$[M+H]^+$	protonated molecular ion
$\sigma_{act}$	actual electrophoretic mobility (m <sup>2</sup> /V)
$\sigma_{app}$	apparent electrophoretic mobility $(m^2/V)$
$\sigma_{\rm eff}$	effective electrophoretic mobility $(m^2/V)$
$\sigma_{\rm EOF}$	electroosmotic mobility (m <sup>2</sup> /V)
m/z	mass to charge ratio
Ν	plate number
pH*	apparent pH
pKa	acid constant
•••	wall potential (mV)
	Stern potential (mV)
r	hydrodynamic radius (nm)
Т	absolute temperature, 273.15 K
,	zeta potential (mV)

# LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, which will be referred to in the text by their Roman numerals (I-V):

- I Vuorensola, K. and Sirén, H. Determination of urinal catecholamines with capillary electrophoresis after solid phase extraction. *J. Chromatogr. A* 895 (2000) 317-327.
- II Sirén, H. and Vuorensola, K. Separation of catecholamines by capillary electrophoresis using in-run modified surfaces and covalently bonded surface coatings in capillaries. J. Microcol. Sep. 13 (2001) 126-133.
- III Vuorensola, K., Kokkonen, J., Sirén, H. and Ketola, R. A. Optimization of the capillary electrophoretic–electrospray ionization mass spectrometric analysis of catecholamines. *Electrophoresis 22* (2001) 4347-4354.
- IV Vuorensola, K., Sirén, H. and Karjalainen, U. Determination of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines in patient urine by liquid chromatography with electrochemical detection and by capillary electrophoresis coupled with spectrophotometry and mass spectrometry. *J. Chromatogr. B* (2002) submitted.
- V Vuorensola, K., Sirén, H., Kostiainen, R. and Kotiaho, T. Analysis of catecholamines by capillary electrophoresis and capillary electrophoresis–nanospray mass spectrometry: Use of aqueous and non-aqueous solutions compared with physical parameters. J. Chromatogr. A (2002) in press.

# **1 INTRODUCTION**

Catecholamines are neurotransmitters in the central and peripheral sympathetic nervous system. The diagnosis of diseases like Parkinsonism includes the determination of catecholamines and their metabolites in biological samples. A widely used analytical method for the determination of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in urine involves acid hydrolysis of the sulphate and glucuronide conjugates, purification based on cation exchange (CEX) and separation by liquid chromatography (LC) with electrochemical (EC) detection.

Capillary electrophoresis (CE) techniques include capillary zone electrophoresis (CZE), electrokinetic capillary chromatography, capillary isotachophoresis and capillary isoelectric focusing. In CE, the sample is introduced to a narrow fused-silica capillary filled with an electrolyte solution. A high electric field is applied across the capillary, usually with anode at the capillary inlet and cathode at the capillary outlet. Under the electric field, positively charged ions (cations) migrate towards the cathode and negatively charged ions (anions) towards the anode. The negative charge on the wall of the fused-silica capillary gives rise to a flow of the bulk solution. This flow, which is called electroosmotic flow, carries both cations and anions past an on-line installed detector towards the cathode, allowing the analysis of positively and negatively charged analytes in the same run. The separation of analytes under the electric field is based on differences in their sizes and charges. The hydrodynamic size of an analyte can be modified, for example by the choice of the electrolyte solvent, and the charge can be manipulated by adjustment of the pH of the electrolyte solution.

The active sites at the fused-silica capillary wall can be blocked to reduce the analyte–wall interactions and to modify the electroosmotic flow. The coating can be performed dynamically by introducing a coating reagent to the electrolyte solution, or permanently with covalent bond formation between the coating reagent and silanol groups at the capillary wall. The coating reagents may be charged or neutral, and reagents such as amine compounds, surfactants and various polymers have been used in coating procedures.

Usually, CE separations are performed in aqueous electrolyte solutions. Though less often used, organic solvents are of interest because of the different properties they introduce to the separation. The solvent affects the dissociation and hydrodynamic size of the analytes, the electroosmotic flow and the viscosity of the bulk solution. In addition, many organic solvents have lower conductance than water, and, for these, higher electric fields can be applied to the separation, increasing the separation efficiency.

Mass spectrometry (MS) is a highly specific detection method providing structural information and thus reliable identification of analytes. In electrospray ionization (ESI), which is the most frequently applied method of ionization in CE–MS couplings, the analytes are ionized in liquid phase and transferred to gas phase. Ions fragmented from the analytes are separated by their mass and charge in the mass analyser. The fragmentation of the analyte occurs in a specific way in MS, depending on the molecular structure of the analyte. CE can be interfaced with MS by coaxial sheath liquid, liquid junction and sheathless nanospray couplings.

In this study, a new analytical method for urinary dopamine and methoxycatecholamines was developed, based on enzymatic hydrolysis with Helix Pomatia, solid phase extraction (SPE) with a copolymeric sorbent of N-divinylpyrrolidone-divinylbenzene and separation by CE with UV detection. In addition, a CE-MS method with coaxial sheath liquid coupling was developed, allowing sensitive detection of these compounds in patient urine samples. Both dynamic and permanent coatings of the fused-silica capillary were observed to increase the resolution between catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines, and dynamic coating with diisopropylamine was applied to urine sample analysis. CE-UV and CE-MS methods were compared with an existing LC-EC method for the determination of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines in urine. In addition, the effects of different hydrolysis and purification methods on the analysis were studied. Non-aqueous separation conditions in methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol were applied to catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine analysis, and the results were compared with those obtained in aqueous conditions. The analyses were evaluated in terms of electrophoretic mobility, separation efficiency, diffusion and sensitivity. In addition, the effect of organic solvent on the ionization efficiency of the analytes was studied by CE-MS where coupling was achieved with a sheathless nanospray interface.

# 2 AIMS OF THE STUDY

The aims of the present study were

- to develop a new analytical method for urinary dopamine and methoxycatecholamines based on enzymatic hydrolysis of the conjugates with *Helix Pomatia*, purification by solid phase extraction with a new copolymer of N-divinylpyrrolidone–divinylbenzene and analysis by capillary electrophoresis with UV detection,
- to study the effect of dynamic and permanent coatings of the fused-silica capillary wall on the efficiency and resolution of the separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by capillary electrophoresis,
- to study the determination of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines by capillary electrophoresis-mass spectrometry using coaxial sheath liquid coupling, and to apply the method to urine samples,
- to compare the concentrations of dopamine and methoxycatecholamines in patient urine samples obtained by the methods developed in this study and by a commonly used liquid chromatographic–electrochemical method including acid hydrolysis and cation exchange purification,
- to develop a non-aqueous separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines using capillary electrophoresis with UV and sheathless nanospray-mass spectrometric detection, and to compare the results, in terms of resolution, efficiency and sensitivity, with those obtained in aqueous separation conditions.

#### **3 CATECHOLAMINES**

This chapter describes the biosynthesis of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines and explains the diagnostic importance of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine determinations. The methods used in catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine determinations are then reviewed, with attention to the hydrolysis techniques used for the deconjugation of glucuronide and sulphate conjugates, purification and extraction methods for urine sample pretreatment, and conditions for the analysis.

#### 3.1 Background

The catecholamines, dopamine (DA), noradrenaline (NA) and adrenaline (A), are compounds containing a 1,2-dihydroxybenzene nucleus with a side chain containing an amine group. The biosynthesis of catecholamines starts from amino acid tyrosine, which is hydroxylated by tyrosine hydroxylase to form DOPA [1]. By a decarboxylating reaction, DA is formed from DOPA (Figure 1). The introduction of a hydroxyl group to the benzylic carbon of DA yields NA, and finally the methylation of the amine group turns NA into A. The methylation of the 3hydroxy group of DA, NA and A by catechol O-methyltransferase vields the methoxycatecholamines 3-methoxytyramine (3MT). normetanephrine (NMN) and metanephrine (MN), respectively. In addition to these basic metabolites, the metabolism of catecholamines further yields neutral metabolites like alcohols and aldehydes as well as acidic metabolites [1].



Figure 1. Biosynthesis of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines.

Conjugation to glucuronic acid and sulphuric acid also takes place during the metabolism of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines [2]. NMN and MN are mainly excreted as sulphate conjugates and are routinely measured after hydrolysis [3]. The extent of the sulphate conjugation of DA, NA, A, 3MT, NMN and MN in human urine has been reported to be 42-77%, 43-78%, 12-69%, 14-97%, 49-87% and 41-80%, respectively [4-6]; glucuronide conjugates form only a few per cent of the total [7].

DA and NA are neurotransmitters in the central and peripheral sympathetic nervous systems, respectively, and A is an adrenomedullary hormone [1, 2]. Anomalies in the excretion of catecholamines and their metabolites are used in the diagnosis of pheochromocytoma, a catecholamine secreting tumor; common disorders in cardiology, such as essential hypertension; psychiatric disorders such as depression and schizophrenia; and neurological disoders such as Parkinsonism [1]. The determination of total NMN and MN is of particular importance in the diagnosis of pheochromocytoma [1, 3, 8], and DA is sometimes included [9].

# 3.2 Determination of urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines

In general, there are three steps in the determination of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in urine samples: deconjugation of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by hydrolysis, extraction from the urine matrix, and separation and detection.

# 3.2.1 Hydrolysis of glucuronide and sulphate conjugates

The catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in living organisms occur conjugated to glucuronic and sulphuric acids. Conjugation enhances the polarity of the molecule, which facilitates excretion. Usually, the conjugates in samples are hydrolysed and the free amines are then analysed. Hydrolysis can be performed enzymatically with  $\eta$ -glucuronidase and arylsulphatase, or chemically with acid or base. Base hydrolysis is rarely applied to catecholamine deconjugation, as the free catecholamines are easily oxidized in alkaline conditions [10]. Acid is efficient in hydrolysing sulphate ester bonds in the conjugates [10] but is not suitable for deconjugation of ether bound glucuronides [11]. Enzymatic hydrolysis is a more specific method than acid hydrolysis, and preparations of  $\eta$ -glucuronidase [11, 12] arylsulphatase [6] and mixtures with both activities [13] are commercially available.

Table 1 outlines the conditions of acid hydrolysis used for the deconjugation of urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. In addition, some conditions applied for plasma samples are included. Most often the hydrolysis is performed with perchloric or hydrochloric acid at low pH in a boiling water bath for 20-30 minutes. Antioxidants like sodium metabisulphite, ascorbate, EDTA, dithiotreitol and glutathione have been added to the incubation mixture to prevent the free amines from degradation. Without the addition of

		٠	
Ĵ,	U	2	
1	1	2	
×	Ē	5	
1		1	
	Ľ.	1	h
Ľ	•	4	ų
		3	
•	-		1
1	c	2	
	-	2	
1		2	
1	ç	,	
1	2	2	
	c	2	
•		-	
i	-	4	
1	c	2	
ŝ		5	
4	ç	9	
2	-	2	
1		2	
_	c	2	
7	•	3	
	2	2	
Ľ	4	ę	
1		2	
1	5	5	
1	٤	2	
	5	2	
	ſ	2	•
	۲	9	
j	c	5	
J.	2	4	
÷		Ś	
1	-	•	
1	1	2	
1	c	3	
1	È		
	-	1	
	2	2	
	5	2	
ŝ	-	5	
	٠	٠	
	a	5	
	2	2	
		-	
•		1	
1	c	-	
	F		
		1	
	0	5	
-	0		
	0		
	G UU JAIG.		
	COLOCUTOU O		
	C COLOC DO 0		
	C UUJOIGU I		
J J -	CI COLOCIDO IO		
	CIT COTPCING STATES	DI CELECTIOIE	
	C OT COTOCIO DI C		
	SIG OT COTOCIO SIS	DID TO CELCUIOIE	
	CICUTOTES IN SUSA	DID TO CITOTE	
	Vers of categoing		
	DIVERSITE OF COLORIDA		
	6 DUJAIGJ IU SISAIU.	OIV SIS OI CALCUIOIA	
	FOIVER AT CETECHOLE	I OIVERS OI CALCUIOIA	
	OPDIVES AT CREEDING		
		II A GI ALA SIS AL CHICINA	
		actu II y ul oli sis ol calconola	
		actu il vui orvata oli calconora	
		IC ACIA II Y AI UI VII VII VII CALCENUIA	
		the actu intal of sis of categoria	
		TOT THE ACTU HARLONARY OF CALCENDIA	
		is tot the actual that of sis of calcenora	
		TIS TOT CITC ACTU TI A DI ATS ATS AT CALCENOTA	
		THILDED TO THE ACTUATION OF ALL OF A DESCRIPTION	
		COMMINAND TO THE ACTU HAND OF SID OF CALCULAT	
		I. COMMINDED TO THE ACTUAL THAT OF SED OF CALCULAT	

AC/min	NOLES	Ke
		1
100/60	poor recovery	-
yophiliz./180	higher results than with enz. hydrol.	<u> </u>
100/120	hydrol. has no effect on stds, maximal recovery after 120 min, hydrol. complete	4(
100/7		4
100/20	in the absence of EDTA and glutathione, 7-25% of CA were decomposed	2
90-100/30		5
100/20	25% loss of MN during hydrol.	1.5
100/30		22
100/30	IS (HMBA) added after hydrol.	50
100/20		15
100/15	heating beyond 20 min depres results	14
100/30		21
100/30		4
98/10	hydrol. complete in 10 min; heating for >10 min results in severe loss of stds	11
100/15	quantitative recovery from sulphates	50
95/10-50	103, 97 and 96% of DA, NA and A were recovered, hydrolysis complete in 30 minutes	51
	100/7 100/20 90-100/30 100/30 100/30 100/30 100/30 98/10 100/15 100/15 98/10 98/10-50	100/7       1.20 mm, nyarot. complete         100/20       in the absence of EDTA and glutathione,         7-25% of CA were decomposed         90-100/30       7-25% loss of MN during hydrol.         100/20       25% loss of MN during hydrol.         100/30       15 (HMBA) added after hydrol.         100/30       15 (HMBA) added after hydrol.         100/30       15 (HMBA) added after hydrol.         100/15       heating beyond 20 min depres results         100/30       hydrol. complete in 10 min; heating for         98/10       >10 min results in severe loss of stds         100/15       quantitative recovery from sulphates         95/10-50       103, 97 and 96% of DA, NA and A were recovered, hydrolysis complete in 30 minutes

	Ref.	13	9	14	16	11	11	52	12	12
	Notes	lower recovery than in acid lyophilization	50-75% recovery of added stds, complete hydrol.	urine desalting prior hydrol., same results as with acid hydrol., recovery of NMN, MN from urine 55-116%	maximum hydrol. with 33mU/ml, 0.75 min	combined enz. hydrol. yields more total NA and A than acid hydrol.		complete hydrol. in <1h	recovery of stds >90%, complete hydrol.	complete hydrol.
1	Incubation VC/h	37/2, 6, 18	37/1	37/24	37/0.25-1	-/1	-/-	37/1	37/16-18	-/1
	Buffers, additives, pH	sodium metabisulphite, pH 5.6	Tris HCl, EGTA, pH 7.5	pH 5.5 with acetic acid	Tris HCl, Tyrode buffer, pH 7.4	glutathione, EGTA, pH 7.8	glutathione, EGTA, pH 7.8	glutathione, EGTA	ascorbic acid, pH 4.5-5.0	Tris HCl, pH 7.2
	Enzyme activity /ml sample	1850 U of arylsulphatase- glucuronidase	1 U of sulphatase	glucuronidase and sulphatase	0.5-4000 mU of arylsulphatase	200 mU of arylsulphatase	n-glucuronidase	250 mU arylsulphatase	2000 U η- glucuronidase	20 סו sulphatase/ml
	Enzyme source	glusulase	Aerobacter aerogenes	glusulase	Aerobacter aerogenes	Aerobacter aerogenes	E. coli	Aerobacter aerogenes	ketodase (bovine liver)	
	Analytes	DA, NA	3MT, NMN, MN	NMN, MN	DA, NA, A	DA, NA, A	DA, NA, A	DA, NA, A, DOPA	DA, NA, A	DA, NA, A
	Matrix	Urine	Urine	Urine	Plasma	Plasma	Plasma	Plasma	Plasma	Plasma

Table 2. Conditions for the enzymatic hydrolysis of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine conjugates.

- not reported

preservatives, losses in recoveries of the free amines may occur, especially with prolonged heating [14, 15].

Enzyme hydrolysis is more gentle than acid hydrolysis. However, the enzyme activity depends on the electrolyte content of the medium, and therefore the degree of hydrolysis may vary from one sample to another [13]. For example, sulphatase is highly inhibited by the inorganic salts of urine, but desalting by electrodialysis has been reported to effectively abolish the inhibition [14]. In addition, the optimal pH may vary for enzymes obtained from different sources [11, 16]. Table 2 presents the conditions for enzymatic hydrolysis of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. As can be seen, sulphatase from *Aerobacter aerogenes* in buffered medium at +37 VC yields complete hydrolysis of the sulphate conjugates within 1-18 hours incubation time.

Acid hydrolysis is fast but non-specific compared to enzymatic hydrolysis. Moreover, the stability of the analytes needs to be considered in the harsh conditions of low pH and high temperature. Enzymatic hydrolysis, in turn, needs more careful optimization of the conditions for the deconjugation to be successful. Since the major part of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in human urine are sulphate conjugated, hydrolysis with acid or arylsulphatase is most often chosen.

# 3.2.2 Extraction of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines

Cation exchange (CEX) is one of the most common purification methods for urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines [4, 5, 15, 17-24]. A widely used procedure involves the addition of EDTA to the urine sample, the adjustment of pH to 6.0-6.5 and application of the sample to CEX sorbent. The sorbent is usually washed with water, occasionally also with acid or base [17]. Ammonium hydroxide (4 M) can be used for the elution of methoxycatecholamines [19, 21, 22], but acidic solutions, such as formic acid (4 M) and boric acid (4%), are more effective if catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines are to be eluted from the same sample [4, 5, 17, 18, 21]. The pH of the sample and washing solutions in CEX has been reported to have an effect on the recoveries of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines [5, 17]. Specificity in extraction has been obtained through optimized pH adjustment [17] and the addition of ammonium pentaborate to urine samples [20], leading to the complexation of catecholamines with the pentaborate. The complex is not retained in the CEX sorbent, allowing the specific elution of methoxycatecholamines from the sample [20]. Recoveries for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines and methoxycatecholamines to be reported to be 73-95% [5, 15, 22].

Acid washed alumina  $(Al_2O_3)$  has been used for the purification of urinary catecholamines [23, 25]. In this procedure, the slightly alkaline urine sample is mixed with acidic alumina and centrifuged. The resulting supernatant is the unadsorbed sample, containing also the methoxycatecholamines. Alumina is washed with water and the catecholamines are eluted with acidic solution. The problem with alumina extraction is that it yields varying recoveries and

reproducibilities for catecholamines due to the nonreproducible chemical activation of the  $Al_2O_3$  with hydrochloric acid [26]. EDTA has been added to urine samples to avoid degradation of the catecholamines in the oxidative alkaline conditions needed for their retention on alumina [27].

In liquid-liquid extraction (LLE) of urinary catecholamines, the catecholamines are complexed with diphenylboronic acid (PBA). The diphenylboronate anion is formed in alkaline solution, and compounds, such as catecholamines, containing a vicinal cis-diol group, covalently bind to the diphenylboronate with the concomitant release of water. The polar complexes are exctracted as ion pairs to a non-polar organic solvent, like hexane, with an extraction recovery of 71% [28]. The complexes are degraded in acidic solution to release the free catecholamines. The PBA pretreatment is specific to compounds containing the catechol group, and it has been reported to provide a more rapid purification for catecholamines than extraction with alumina [26]. Tetraphenylboronate has been applied for specific complexation of methoxycatecholamines before diethylether extraction [6]. Neither catecholamines nor their acidic metabolites form complexes with tetraphenylboronate, and are not then extracted into diethylether. Recovery of 50-75% has been reported for methoxycatecholamines with the LLE method and complexation with tetraphenylboronate.

Solid phase extraction (SPE) with silica-based C18 sorbents differing in hydrophobicity, and with polymer-based PLRP-S and PRP-1 sorbents, also had been tested for urinary catecholamine purification [29]. As in LLE, the catecholamines are complexed with diphenylboronate at alkaline pH before extraction. Good recoveries for the catecholamines were obtained with the polymer-based resins, but the performance of silica-based packings was inadequate. In addition, the C18 sorbents from different suppliers have been shown to differ in their extraction efficiencies for catecholamines [30]. Methoxycatecholamines have been purified with C18-based SPE without complexation [31]. Extraction was performed after adjustment of the sample pH to 8. Better recoveries have been reported with SPE than with CEX or LLE with ethylacetate. In the on-line SPE purification with LC, the filtered urine samples were directly injected into LC, and column switching was utilized to exclude interfering and contaminating matrix compounds from the analytical C18-column [32, 33]. In addition to C18-precolumns [33], precolumns based on size exclusion [32] and restricted access affinity [34] have been studied.

Different methods of extraction have been combined to increase the efficiency of the purification. The combination of SPE on C18, silica and alumina, exploiting nonpolar, polar and adsorption interactions, respectively, resulted in total recovery of 40-50% of catecholamines [35]. Also, a combination of CEX and alumina purifications has been reported [36], and a combination of cation and anion exchange extractions [15]. A combination of CEX extraction and PBA complexation yielded recoveries above 90% for the catecholamines [37]. The strong CEX retained cationic species including catecholamines and their basic metabolites, and the more selective and efficient PBA in its ionized form selectively retained the catecholamines, while other polar and non-polar molecules were washed away. Both sorbents

can withstand methanol, so the nonpolar components could be removed without affecting the recovery of catecholamines. LLE with ethylacetate–acetone has been employed as an additional purification after CEX [21, 22, 38]. For chromatographic analysis of catecholamines with UV detection, urinary pigments have been extracted with toluene–isoamyl alcohol before CEX purification [22]. Wu and Gornet [39] compared four sorbents for the purification of urinary catecholamines: namely, acid washed alumina, CEX, CEX–alumina and PBA complexation. Chromatographic interferences were observed for the alumina and CEX extractions, while minimal interference due to the matrix was observed with CEX–alumina method and PBA complexation.

#### 3.2.3 Analytical methods based on chromatography

Separation by liquid chromatography (LC) with electrochemical (EC) detection is a popular method for the determination of urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines [4, 6, 15, 17, 19, 20, 21, 24, 29, 35-37, 40, 41]. Both amperometric [24, 26, 39] and coulometric [20, 23, 36, 41] detections are employed. Separations are performed with reversed phase C18 columns with ion-pair reagents in the mobile phase. 1-Heptanesulphonic acid [4, 6, 24, 29, 35-37] and 1-octanesulphonic acid [15, 17, 19, 20, 21, 40] are widely used as the ion-pair reagent. The mobile phase for an isocratic run usually consists of phosphoric acid and EDTA, with methanol or acetonitrile as the organic modifier [4, 19, 24, 29, 36, 37, 40]. In addition to ion-pair chromatography, ion chromatographic separation with EC detection has been reported [39, 42]. The use of an ion chromatographic column removes the need for the ion-pair reagent used with reversed phase columns, allowing lower back pressures and shorter equilibration times of the column [39]. Detection limits for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines with EC detection have been reported to be 1-250 nmol/l [20, 40]. 3,4-Dihydroxybenzylamine (DHBA) and 4-hydroxy-3-methoxybenzylamine (HMBA) have traditionally been employed as internal standards for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines, respectively [15, 17].

In addition to EC, fluorescence detection is suitable for the analysis of urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. Where sensitivity was important, hexacyanoferrate treatment followed by trihydroxyindole derivatization of catecholamines was employed [32, 33]. Also, postcolumn reaction with 1,2-diphenylethylenediamine [5], 1,2-diethylenediamine [23] or 9-fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl chloride [43] has been applied to achieve limits of detection ranging from 0.3 to 13 nmol/l [5, 33]. The use of UV detection at 280 nm with LC separation of methoxycatecholamines requires the removal of urinary pigments from the sample, but advantages of UV detection over EC detection are faster establishment of baseline and insensitivity to changes in flow rate, temperature and mobile phase composition [22]. Detection limits with UV are reported to be 6-10  $\sigma$ mol/l [22].

Urinary catecholamines have been determined by LC–MS with ionspray ionization using deuterated analytes as internal standards [28]. Atmospheric pressure chemical ionization has been utilized in the identification of methoxycatecholamines [18] and their 9-fluorenylmethyloxycarbonyl derivatives [43]. Hexafluorobutyric acid has been observed to be

an ESI-MS compatible ion pair reagent in the LC–MS analysis of NA [44]. Gas chromatography–mass spectrometry has been applied to catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine determination after derivatization with pentafluoropropionic anhydride [31, 45] or trifluoroacetic anhydride [9] to increase their volatility. Chemical ionization was utilized with deuterated catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines as the internal standards.

The separation of urinary catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines has recently been investigated by CE with UV [46], EC [47] and luminescence [48] detection. The dual-electrode amperometric detection was of high specificity resulting after injection of filtered and diluted urine samples directly into CE in a highly sensitive analysis with detection limits of 0.1-0.4 nmol/l [47]. Methods other than chromatographic ones include also spectrofluorometry after oxidation with ferricyanide [14] or iodine [14, 25]. An enzyme immunoassay determination for urinary methoxycatecholamines has also been reported [49].

#### **4 CAPILLARY ZONE ELECTROPHORESIS**

The basic theory behind capillary zone electrophoresis is now briefly presented. The dynamic and permanent fused-silica capillary coating procedures employed to enhance separation efficiency are discussed, and the three coupling methods – coaxial sheath liquid, liquid junction and nanospray – for interfacing capillary electrophoresis with mass spectrometry are described, in the context of factors influencing the electrospray ionization process. Finally, the benefits of non-aqueous solvents as separation media in capillary electrophoresis are presented.

#### 4.1 Theory of capillary zone electrophoresis

In capillary zone electrophoresis, separation is based on an ion's electrophoretic mobility, which is a function of the charge-to-size ratio of the ion [53]. The effective mobility,  $\sigma_{eff}$ , of a monovalent weak acid or base is determined by

$$\sigma_{\rm eff} = \sigma_{\rm act} \, \zeta \tag{1}$$

where  $\sigma_{act}$  is the actual mobility of the fully charged acid or base, and  $\zeta$  is the degree of dissociation, given for monovalent acids by

$$\zeta = 1 / (1 + 10^{pKa - pH})$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

and for monovalent bases by [54]

$$\zeta = 1 / (1 + 10^{\text{pH} - \text{pKa}}). \tag{3}$$

 $pK_a$  is the acid constant and pH is the pH of the electrolyte solution. The charge and, thus, the electrophoretic mobility of an ion are affected by the pH of the electrolyte solution [55]. The apparent mobility,  $\sigma_{app}$ , of an ion is a function of both the ion's effective mobility and the electroosmotic flow,  $\sigma_{EOF}$  [53]:

$$\sigma_{\rm app} = \sigma_{\rm eff} + \sigma_{\rm EOF}.$$
 (4)

The effective mobility of an analyte is zero if the analyte is completely undissociated, and the mobility is maximum if the analyte is fully ionized. A spherical analyte ion moving under the influence of an electric field engages in ion-dipole and intermolecular hydrogen bonding interactions with the solvent molecules, resulting in dielectric friction [56]. The analyte also has electrostatic interactions with the counter-ions of the electrolyte [57]. The higher the ionic strength of the electrolyte solution, the more the counter-ions will shield the analyte ions, thereby reducing their effective charge [56]. These retarding viscous effects are moderated with a solvent of high dielectric constant since this reduces the Coulombic interactions, leading to reduced ion association [56].

If the separation of charges is possible, an electric double layer is created at the interface between solid and liquid phases [58]. The inner wall of fused-silica capillary is negatively charged due to the presence of weakly acidic silanol groups. Positive ions in solution gather near the capillary surface to balance this negative charge, giving rise to an electric double layer. The electric double layer comprises a diffuse layer and a compact ion-binding region, or the Stern layer [59, 60]. The excess cations that are firmly held in the region of the double layer close to the capillary surface (the Stern layer) are believed to be less hydrated than those in the diffuse region [61]. The plane where the diffuse layer begins is called the outer Helmholtz plane, and the edge for the compact region of bound cations is called the inner Helmholtz plane [59].

The potential at the fused-silica capillary wall is proportional to the charge density resulting from the dissociation of the silanol groups. The potential decreases linearly from ...<sub>0</sub> (the wall potential) to ... (the Stern potential) in the Stern layer, and decays exponentially from ... to zero in the diffuse layer. The potential at the surface between the Stern layer and the diffuse layer is the zeta potential, ' [60-62]. Upon the application of an electric field across the fused-silica capillary, the cations in the diffuse layer migrate towards the cathode, dragging their hydration spheres with them. Since the water molecules associated with the cations are in direct contact with the bulk solution, all the electrolyte solution moves towards the cathode. This produces a plug-like flow called electroosmotic flow (EOF), which has a flat velocity distribution across the capillary diameter [53, 61]. The magnitude and direction of the EOF are affected by the zeta potential, and can be described by the Smoluchowski equation [53]

$$\sigma_{\rm EOF} = -\kappa' / \xi \tag{5}$$

where  $\kappa$  is the dielectric constant of the solution, ' the zeta potential and  $\xi$  the viscosity of the solution.

The zeta potential is determined by dissociation of the silanol groups at the fused-silica capillary wall, the charge density in the Stern layer and the thickness of the diffuse layer [61]. Each of these parameters depends on several variables, such as pH, specific adsorption of ions in the Stern layer and ionic strength of the electrolyte solution. Also the dielectric constant, viscosity and nature of the solvent have an effect on the zeta potential [61, 63]. The pH of the solution has a major effect on the zeta potential [59]. An increase in solution pH directly influences the charge density on the capillary wall [55, 60, 61] due to increasing deprotonation of the surface silanol groups. Under an electric field, the thickness of the diffuse layer, to which the zeta potential is directly proportional, is indirectly proportional to the square root of the ionic strength of the electrolyte solution. For binary electrolytes in aqueous solution, the double layer thickness ranges from 3 to 300 nm for electrolyte concentrations of  $10^{-6}$  to  $10^{-2}$  M [62]. Typical zeta potentials in CE in aqueous media are in the range of 1-100 mV [64].

The relationship between the electrophoretic efficiency and the characteristic properties of the solvent and the analyte can be expressed by the plate number, N, for an analyte as

$$N = [(\sigma_{eff} + \sigma_{eof}) L_{det} E] / 2 D$$
 (6)

where  $L_{det}$  is the effective separation length from point of injection to point of detection, E the applied electric field and D the diffusion coefficient of the analyte [56]. This equation assumes that the diffusion is the only source of zone broadening, even though, in practice, many factors affect it. Elevated electric fields result in high efficiency as a consequence of the short time the analyte spends in the capillary [61].

As just noted, many factors affect zone broadening in CE, including diffusion, Joule heat, electrophoretic dispersion, wall adsorption, injection plug length and detection width (Table 3) [65, 66]. Diffusion is the dominant zone broadening mechanism when the electrophoretic mobilities of the analytes are low [67]. The ionic mobility describes the transport of ions along a gradient of electric field, whereas the diffusion coefficient represents the transport of particles along a gradient of chemical potential [68]. The diffusion coefficient of a spherical analyte is related to the viscosity of the solution according to the Stokes-Einstein relation [56, 69]

$$\mathbf{D} = \mathbf{k}\mathbf{T} / \mathbf{6} \mathbf{\phi} \mathbf{\xi} \mathbf{r} \tag{7}$$

where k is the Boltzmann constant, T the absolute temperature and r the analyte's hydrodynamic (Stokes) radius.

Factor	Means to decrease the contribution
Diffusion	increasing applied potential, increasing viscosity, decreasing temperature,
	increasing hydrodynamic size of the analyte
Joule heat	active cooling, lowering the applied potential, increasing area-to-volume
	ratio of capillary, increasing viscosity of the background electrolyte,
	reducing the ionic strength of the solution
Electrophoretic dispersion	lowering analyte/electrolyte concentration ratio
Analyte-wall interactions	optimizing the electrolyte pH or ionic strength, dynamic or permanent
	capillary coating
Injection plug length	decreasing the injection plug length
Detection width	decreasing detection width

Table 3. Factors affecting separation efficiency (plate numbers, N) in CE and means to reduce their contribution.

The heat generated by the passage of electrical current, known as Joule heat, can result in temperature and density gradients and subsequent convection, with increased zone broadening [62, 65]. The temperature in the centre of the capillary will then be higher than that at the edges

producing a parabolic flow profile within the capillary [70]. Joule heating can be controlled by operating at a voltage where the heat can be effectively dispersed [65]. However, theoretical calculations have suggested that, for temperature-controlled capillaries with an inner radius of 50  $\sigma$ m or less, a centre-to-wall temperature difference of as much as 1.5 K in aqueous electrolyte will not cause a severe decrease in the plate numbers of the system [71]. Heating differences can be minimized by providing enough surface area to dissipate the generated heat. This can be done through use either of small inner-diameter capillaries or of long capillaries [62]. In addition, the resistance of the capillary can be increased by reducing the conductivity of the separation medium [72]. High viscosity decreases the mobility of the electrolyte ions minimizing the electrical current [65, 73]. Lower current also allows the use of increased ionic strength and electric field strength, which have a net positive effect on detection, efficiency and analysis time [73]. Higher efficiencies of the separations, with increased plate numbers, have been reported in non-aqueous than in aqueous conditions [65].

Electrophoretic dispersion occurs as a result of conductivity difference between the electrolyte solution and the analyte zone [65, 74]. However, electrophoretic dispersion tends to be negligible when the concentration of the analyte is more than two orders of magnitude lower than that of the background electrolyte [75]. The possibility for analyte–wall adsorption can be reduced through the use of lower sample concentration and with capillaries of larger inner radius, because this reduces the surface area-to-volume ratio [74]. Adsorption can also be minimized by optimization of electrolyte solution pH and its ionic strength. In addition, dynamic and permanent capillary coatings have been shown to be effective in reducing adsorption of analytes on the capillary wall [76]. To minimize injection contributions to the loss in efficiency, the injected plug length should be as short as possible; it is not recommended that it exceed 1% of the total capillary length [65].

# 4.2 Coating of the fused-silica capillary surface

Separation performance in CE will be impaired by nonreproducible EOF and by the adsorption of analytes to the capillary wall. In particular, cationic analytes have a tendency to interact with the anionic silanoate groups, resulting in peak broadening and peak distortion, which decrease separation efficiency and sensitivity. In addition, the magnitude of the EOF becomes unpredictable leading to poor repeatability of mobilities of analytes. Especially with large biopolymers like proteins, which have hydrophobic, electrostatic, hydrogen bonding and van der Waals interactions with the fused-silica capillary wall, the adsorption of the analytes considerably impairs the separation performance due to peak broadening, with poorer resolution as the result. The EOF can be suppressed or controlled at a certain pH, and analyte–wall interactions can be reduced or eliminated, by coating the active sites on the inner surface of the fused-silica capillary. The active sites comprise inert siloxane bridges, hydrogen bonding sites and ionizable vicinal, geminal and isolated silanol groups [61]. The surface of the fused-silica capillary wall has approximately 8.31  $\sigma$ mol/m<sup>2</sup> of silanol groups [63].

Dynamic and permanent coatings of the fused-silica capillary inner surface have been studied extensively, especially in the field of protein separations. Properties of the coated capillaries are commonly characterized by measuring the EOF and investigating its dependence on the pH of the electrolyte solution [64].

# 4.2.1 Dynamic coating

In dynamic coating, an electrolyte additive equilibrates with the capillary surface and alters the effective charge of the surface [53]. Dynamic coating is achieved by rinsing the capillary with a solution containing the coating reagent, which can be either a small-molecular-mass compound or a polymer. These additives interact strongly with the capillary, by Coulombic forces, hydrogen bonding and van der Waals forces, altering the effective charge on the surface [77]. Usually, a small amount of the coating reagent is added to the electrolyte solution as well, to maintain the coating [76]. The main advantages of dynamic coating are the simplicity and the renewable character. The dynamic coating is also easily removed from the capillary wall by rinsing. Some additives are only useful in a specific pH range, owing to their pH-dependent dissociation.

The additives may act as masking agents for the silanoate groups on the inner wall of the capillary. Or they may function as strong ion-pairing agents. Most additives alter the electric double layer at the interface between the capillary wall and the electrolyte solution, resulting in reduction, elimination of the EOF or its reversal from cathodic to anodic [61]. Ionic additives alter the hydrogen ion concentration of the electrolyte solution, which influences the charge density on the capillary wall resulting from protonation or deprotonation of the surface silanol groups, thus affecting the zeta potential [61]. The additives may also alter the ionic strength of the electrolyte solution and thereby affect the thickness of the diffuse layer [78]. At constant pH and ionic strength, electroosmotic mobility mainly depends on the surface density of the adsorbed cations in the Stern region of the electric double layer [60]. If the positive charge density exceeds the negative charge density on the capillary inner wall, the zeta potential becomes positive and the EOF is reversed from cathodic to anodic [61]. In addition, the incorporation of an additive in the electrolyte solution may alter the viscosity and dielectric constant of the bulk solution [61].

# 4.2.1.1 Amine compounds as coating reagents

Monoamines such as triethylamine (TEA), propylamine and morpholine; diamines such as ethylenediamine, 1,4-diaminobutane, 1,5-diaminopentane and 1,3-diaminopropane; and oligoand polyamines such as triethylenetetramine, polyethyleneimine and chitosan are examples of dynamic coating reagents used in CE. The adsorption of amines has been proposed to involve several steps: the positively charged amines are first attracted to the negatively charged silica surface by Coulombic forces, and then retained by additional forces like hydrogen bonding between the silanols and the amino groups, and perhaps hydrophobic interactions between the alkyl chains and the siloxane groups [60, 79, 80]. The adsorption and ion-exchange effects at the silica surface are then reduced, as is EOF. The reduction of EOF is reported to be directly proportional to the concentration and basicity of the additive and inversely proportional to the molecular size of the monovalent alkyl amines at a given pH and ionic strength [60, 81]. At higher amine concentration, the EOF is decreased and finally reversed by formation of a bilayer on the capillary surface [79, 82].

Coating coverage of 70% has been achieved with an amino phase [59]. The nonquantitative coating was explained by Coulombic repulsion between the charged amino groups, which prevents the amino groups from being bound closely on the silica wall. The order of efficacy of the amine compounds as coating reagents has been reported to follow the order of hydrophobicity: the more hydrophobic the amine, the more effective inhibitor it is of analytewall interactions [80]. Monovalent amines have found only limited application as additives in electrolyte solutions in protein separations, as they are poorly effective in reducing proteinsilica wall interactions [80]. The drawback of amine compounds is that they lose their effectiveness at alkaline pH due to deprotonation of the amino group [83]. Ouaternary ammonium alkanes, in turn, are presumed to be advantageous as a result of their non-pHdependent ionization and the absence of pH alteration upon their addition to the electrolyte solution [84]. Much lower concentrations of quaternary ammonium alkyl compounds are needed than of their alkyl diamine counterparts for quenching protein-wall interactions [84]. Polyamines, such as spermine and tetraethylenepentamine, are presumed to be strongly adsorbed at the interface between the capillary wall and the electrolyte solution as a result of the multiple interaction sites of electrostatic and hydrophobic character possessed by these additives [61]. Polyamines can be added to any background electrolyte in such minute concentrations that the conductivity and ionic strength of the background electrolyte do not change [80]. In the presence of only 0.002% (w/v) of chitosan in the separation electrolyte, the direction of the EOF was reversed towards the anode [85]. The magnitude of the reversed EOF seemed to correlate with the charge density of the polymer [86].

#### 4.2.1.2 Surfactants as coating reagents

Surfactants, such as cetyltrimethylammonium bromide, didodecyldimethylammonium bromide and various fluorosurfactants, are amphiphatic molecules possessing both hydrophilic and hydrophobic character. At low concentration in the electrolyte solution they may be associated as dimers, trimers or oligomers, depending on their chemical structure and on pH, ionic strength and composition and temperature of the electrolyte solution [61]. The adsorption of individual surfactant ions in the Stern layer results from the electrostatic attraction between the cationic surfactant and the silanoate group at the surface of the capillary wall. As the concentration of the surfactant in the solution is increased, so is the concentration of the adsorbed ions. Eventually a critical concentration is reached, at which the van der Waals forces between the hydrocarbon chains of adsorbed and free surfactant molecules in solution cause their association into hemimicelles. Hemimicelles are pairs of surfactant molecules with one cationic group directed towards the capillary wall and the other directed out into the solution [87, 88]. This leads to positive surface charge and to the reversal of EOF [89-91]. Once the micellar layer is fully formed at the capillary wall, further increase in the surfactant concentration yields no change in the magnitude of the EOF [53]. Zwitterionic surfactants are of higher efficiency than neutral detergents [89], and they have been proposed to be adsorbed onto the silica surface in a bilayer fashion. The shielding efficacy of surfactants closely follows a hydrophobicity scale [89]. It has been proposed that the mechanism of adsorption of surfactants to the silica surface is driven by residual van der Waals forces, and amplified by additional hydrophobic interaction mechanisms once the compounds are deposited on the silica surface [83].

### 4.2.1.3 Polymers as coating reagents

Neutral propylene glycol. hydroxypropylmethyl polymers like cellulose and poly(ethyleneoxide) are believed to adsorb at the interface between the capillary wall and the electrolyte solution, shielding the silanol groups on the capillary surface and leading to increased local viscosity in the electric double layer [61, 77, 92]. The interactions involved may be hydrogen bonding between the surface silanols and the hydroxylic or ether oxygens of the polymers. Thus, the most stable coating has been obtained after rinsing the capillary with hydrochloric acid to increase the concentration of protonated hydroxyl groups available for hydrogen bonding [61]. The dynamic coating has not been as effective at pH over 5 owing to decreased concentration of protonated silanol groups [93]. Poly(acrylamine) and cellulosebased adsorbed coatings are easily washed off from the capillary wall because of their hydrophilicity [94, 95]. The use of neutral polymers as dynamic coating reagents is restricted to very low concentrations of the polymer in the electrolyte solution. Above an optimum polymer concentration, the chains of the polymers begin to overlap and interact with one another through van der Waals forces and hydrogen bonding, giving rise to a polymer network, which may act as a sieving matrix [96]. The adsorption of charged polymers introduces positive or negative charges on the capillary surface, changing the direction and/or the strength of the EOF, and reducing the analyte-wall interactions in the separation capillary [76].

#### 4.2.2 Permanent coating

Covalently bonded capillaries require less maintenance than dynamically coated ones, but the preparation of reliable coatings can be challenging [76]. Preparation of a permanent wall coating typically consists of three steps: capillary pretreatment including etching and leaching, introduction of double bonds to the capillary wall by silylation, and binding of a polymer to this intermediate layer to form a chemically and mechanically stable capillary surface [76]. This multistep process is difficult and time-consuming and the coating may be nonreproducible as a result [97]. The coating may also be unstable outside a limited pH range [53].

To achieve a homogeneous coating surface, the capillary wall must be cleaned and activated by etching and/or leaching before the coating process [76]. Etching with sodium hydroxide removes impurities from the fused-silica capillary surface, and leaching with hydrochloric acid removes trace metals. This procedure produces reproducible silica surfaces in capillaries from different manufacturers and batches [97]. Attaching a polymer coating to the capillary wall can

be done with use of a reactive bifunctional silane reagent, such as v-methacryloxypropyltrimethoxysilane (MAPT) [98]. The silane groups of the reagent react with the surface silanols, and the other functional groups are used to attach and polymerize monomers to the capillary surface. In order to achieve reproducible silanization, the physically adsorbed water should be removed from the silica surface [97]. Other factors influencing the silanization are temperature, reaction time, the catalyst used for the reaction and the concentration of the silane reagent. Higher silanization yields have been obtained by using undiluted silane reagent, irrespective of the acidic or basic nature of the catalyst. For optimal results, the silanization should be carried out overnight at room temperature [97]. The main disadvantage of using silane reagents to deactivate the silica surface is that the resulting siloxane bond offers unsatisfactory hydrolytic stability at alkaline pH [76].

The attachment of the outer polymer layer is achieved through a free radical polymerization reaction with the established reactive olefinic sublayer on the silica surface. Polymerization conditions, including concentrations of the monomer, initiator and catalyst and their relative ratios, temperature and time, play an important role in controlling the properties of the final coating [76]. High monomer concentrations should yield large polymers, while increasing the initiator concentration should yield shorter polymeric chains [97]. A low monomer concentration can produce coatings formed by a small number of short polymer chains. Although the short polymer chains are attached to the capillary wall, they may be unable to eliminate the electrostatic interaction between the analyte and the remaining silanoate groups of the silica wall [99]. Polymerization also proceeds in the solution, not only on the capillary surface, and it has been shown that polymerization in the solution reduces the concentration of monomers available for the surface coating process. This can cause variability in the coating thickness [76].

Permanent coatings preattached to the silica wall can be divided into two types: (1) coatings that are not covalently attached but are adsorbed to the surface by physical or ionic forces; however, unlike dynamic coating reagents, they are not included in the electrolyte solution during separation; (2) coatings that are covalently attached to the capillary surface [77].

#### 4.2.2.1 Permanent noncovalent coatings

Noncovalent permanent coatings are formed by compounds of hydrophilic nature. The adsorbed coatings are mainly of two types: aminated or polycationic polymers and hydroxylic or neutral polymers [77]. Aminated compounds such as chitosan, polybrene and polyethyleneimine are adsorbed to the silica wall by multi-site electrostatic interaction and create a positively charged capillary surface [85, 100, 101]. They make very stable coatings, which are useful over a wide pH range of 3-11.

Hydroxylic or neutral polymers such as poly(vinyl alcohol) and poly(ethyleneoxide) are fixed to the silica wall by weak interactions such as hydrogen bonds [93, 102]. Because these compounds are not charged, the coating is stable over almost the entire pH range. In the coating

procedure, the reagent is passed through the capillary in a suitable electrolyte solution. The hydroxylic polymers usually require thermal immobilization to become water insoluble. Before electrophoresis, the unbonded reagent is flushed from the capillary [77].

# 4.2.2.2 Permanent covalent coatings

In covalent coating, an olefinic compound is introduced to the fused-silica capillary wall via silanization. Olefinic compounds are hydrophobic and require a hydrophilic outer layer to ensure against hydrophobic interactions with analytes. This hydrophilic layer is of high viscosity, which makes it capable of suppressing the EOF [77]. If the wall is coated with a neutral polymer to eliminate electroosmosis, the analytes may be sterically prevented from contacting with the wall and therefore from being adsorbed. In this way, interactions other than the electrostatic ones are also suppressed [98].

Polyacrylamide coatings are reported to be superior to all other types of coating, and cannot be prepared by adsorptive methods [76]. However, polyacrylamide coatings bonded to the surface through Si–O–Si linkages suffer from long-term instability, since the siloxane linkage is prone to hydrolysis in basic conditions [103]. Increase in electrolyte concentration was observed to accelerate the hydrolysis of both the Si–O–Si network on the inner surface of the fused-silica and the Si–O–Si–C linkage to the polyacrylamide coating, but no effect was observed for Si–C linked capillaries [77]. The direct Si–C bond can be formed with use of Grignard reagent [104]. An alternative method involves catalytic hydrosilylation of olefins on a Si–H containing substrate. In the first step, a silicon hydride is formed, to which a terminal olefin is added [105].

Non-ionic surfactants, such as oxyethylene based surfactants of the Brij and Tween series, can be hydrophobically adsorbed onto an alkylsilane derivatized capillary surface to generate a hydrophilic layer that prevents analyte–capillary wall interactions and controls the electroosmotic flow [106]. In this hybrid coating possessing both permanent and dynamic character, the hydrophobic chain of the surfactant molecule probably interacts strongly with the alkylsilane derivatized surface, whereas the hydrophilic group of the surfactant creates a hydrophilic layer that masks the underlying alkylsilane and the residual free silanol groups [107]. For example, Tween 20 appears to exhibit a reasonable inhibitory power, since it is already quite effective at 3% concentration [89].

# 4.3 Capillary electrophoresis-electrospray ionization mass spectrometry

The driving force for coupling CE to mass spectrometry (MS) is the detailed structural information provided by MS. Capillary electrophoresis has been on-line coupled to MS with atmospheric pressure ionization techniques, namely electrospray ionization (ESI) [108] and atmospheric pressure chemical ionization [109]. Ionization has also been performed under lowered pressure, with continuous flow fast atom bombardment [110] and with laser vaporization ionization using UV laser [111]. An off-line coupling of CE and matrix assisted laser desorption ionization has been reported with continuous effluent deposition on matrix-

precoated cellulose membranes [112]. ESI is the most widely used of these ionization techniques. Advantages of ESI are simplicity, high ionization efficiency (50-100%) in terms of release of ions from charged droplets, and the ability to produce multiply-charged ions [113]. Mass spectrometers used in CE–MS coupling include quadrupole [114], ion trap [115], time of flight [116], Fourier transform ion cyclotron resonance [117] and magnetic sector [110, 118] instruments. The quadrupole mass filter has a slow scanning rate, which reduces resolution in fast separations. This can be avoided by using fast-scanning analysers, such as ion trap [119].

### 4.3.1 Coaxial sheath liquid coupling

The three techniques commonly used for interfacing CE and ESI-MS are the coaxial sheath liquid junction and the sheathless nanospray coupling. The coaxial sheath liquid coupling, in which three coaxial capillaries are placed at the interface of CE and MS (Figure 2) was developed by Smith and co-workers in the late 1980's [108]. The innermost capillary is made of fused-silica, and is used for the CE separation. The middle capillary is the capillary for the coaxial sheath liquid, and is made of stainless steel, and the outermost capillary, also made of stainless steel, is for the introduction of nebulizing gas, which aids the droplet formation during the electrospray process [120]. The durability of the thin-wall CE capillary used in combination with the stainless steel sheath liquid capillary was observed to be poor due to electrodrilling, which destroys the capillary and interrupts the analysis [121]. The stainless steel capillary has accordingly been replaced with an aluminium-coated fused-silica capillary of similar diameter. A further advantage of fused-silica over stainless steel is the reduction of electrochemical processes near the tip of the capillaries [121]. However, the electrochemistry of aluminium in basic solutions results in limited usable lifetime of the sheath liquid capillary [121].



Figure 2. Coaxial sheath liquid coupling for CE-MS.

The sheath liquid consists of water, organic solvent such as methanol, and an electrolyte. The main function of the sheath liquid is to provide electrical contact between CE and MS [108]. In addition, it increases the total liquid flow to ESI, providing a stable ion production. The

electroosmotic flow rate from CE is only up to 0.3  $\sigma$ l/min [113], whereas a stable electrospray process requires a minimum flow rate of 0.5  $\sigma$ l/min [108]. Typical sheath liquid flow rates are 5-10  $\sigma$ l/min, but 2-30  $\sigma$ l/min has been reported to be practical [108]. The coaxial sheath flow coupling allows independent optimization of the CE and ESI flow rates [122]. However, the use of sheath liquid reduces the sensitivity of the signal due to dilution of the sample [123, 124]. Furthermore, the ionic species present in the sheath liquid are a source of chemical noise, lowering the detection sensitivity as they compete for the available charge at the spray tip [124]. Coaxial sheath liquid coupling is relatively easy to implement and use, but it is also rather demanding in terms of the optimization of operational parameters, such as sheath liquid composition, flow rate and capillary tip position [124].

# 4.3.1.1 Solution properties affecting electrospray performance

Several physical properties of the solvent, such as surface tension, conductivity, viscosity, dielectric constant, boiling point and heat of vaporization, are important in the ESI process (Table 4) [125]. Solvent properties influence the spray characteristics in a variety of ways, most notably in the dependence of the "onset potential" (i.e. the minimum potential required to form the characteristic Taylor cone) on surface tension, the spray current on conductivity and the droplet size on viscosity [125]. The post-electrophoretic addition of organic solvent, such as methanol, reduces the surface tension and viscosity of the CE electrolyte solution, and enables the formation of smaller charged droplets during electrospray [126]. This results in faster evaporation of the solvent, improved desorption efficiency of protonated analytes and thereby increased ion yield [127]. The improved desolvation process also enhances the stability of the electronebulization [128]. The lower surface tension permits droplet breakup at lower applied voltages, thus decreasing the tendency for unwanted electric discharges [127, 129]. Ions escape from droplets with greater ease when the dielectric constant of the solvent is low [130].

Change in solution property	Effect on electrospray performance
Decreasing surface tension	Decreased "onset potential" for Taylor cone formation
Increasing conductivity	Increased spray current, impaired spray stability due to electric
	discharge
Decreasing viscosity	Decreased droplet size and increased evaporation from the
	droplets
Decreasing dielectric constant	Increased ion escape from the droplets
Increasing amount of organic solvent	Reduced surface tension and increased evaporation from droplets
Adjustment of pH	Protonation/deprotonation of acids/bases in liquid phase
Increasing ionic strength of the	Decreased analyte sensitivity
electrolyte	
Increasing analyte concentration	Linearly increased signal sensitivity, after which decreased signal
	sensitivity

Table 4. Effects of physical and chemical properties of solutions on electrospray performance.

Likewise, chemical parameters such as solvent composition, solution pH, electrolyte additive, and analyte concentration, affect the ionization efficiency (Table 4) [131]. The solution chemistry strongly affects the ESI process, as components may suppress or enhance the ionization efficiency [108]. A solution with higher proportion of organic solvent enhances the ESI process, as discussed above. The pH of the solution sprayed into the MS can be modified by addition of volatile acids or bases to the sheath liquid [126]; and thereby, with post-electrophoretic modifications of the analyte or the electrolyte solution, the electrospray process and ionization of the analytes can be enhanced [108, 113]. However, the counterions of the sheath liquid electrolyte migrate through the separation capillary, replacing the counterions of the separation electrolyte. The exchange of ions can create ionic boundaries, where the pH and the conductivity of the electrolyte solution differ significantly, affecting migration times and separation of the analytes in CE [119].

The electrolytes used in ESI are generally volatile ones, such as ammonium acetate. Nonvolatile electrolytes affect the ESI process dramatically, since they will cause salt accumulation in the capillary vaporizer or the ion source. Nonvolatile electrolytes also increase the background noise markedly [132]. Improvements in interfaces, such as orthogonal sprayers creating an off-axis ion pathway, minimize the problem with nonvolatile electrolytes [133, 134]. Even an electrolyte solution containing 300 mM borate has been used with good MS response with off-axis spray [135]. Ionic and neutral species compete for available charge in the ESI process, thus lowering the maximum sensitivity obtainable. The consequences are reduction in stability of the electrospray, low sensitivity and at worst a total electrical breakdown [127, 129, 136]. The signal intensity of a protonated analyte has been demonstrated to decrease with increasing ionic concentration of the electrolyte in the sprayed sample solution, owing to competition of the electrolyte cations in the droplet to enter the gas phase [137]. The signal intensity of an analyte has also been found to decrease with increasing analyte concentration in the sample following a linear increase and plateau in the intensity curve [137].

Aqueous solutions with ionic concentration above  $10^{-2}$  M cannot be efficiently sprayed by applying voltage, but electrolyte solutions with higher ionic strength are often used in CE separations. If high ionic strength electrolytes with high conductance are used in CE–MS, an excess of charge is created at the tip of the electrospray needle, resulting in electric discharge, and thus in instability in droplet formation [127, 138]. A current of 100  $\sigma$ A in CE is too high to allow coupling to MS [139]. If the CE and ESI currents are similar, sensitivity limits of the MS are maximized and the stabilities of CE and ESI are optimal [140]. The conductivity of the CE electrolyte solution can be lowered by diluting it with sheath liquid, and the optimal separation voltage can be determined by plotting the applied voltage versus the resulting current [132]. Non-aqueous CE is ideal for MS detection [141], since the generated electric current is lower in non-aqueous conditions [142]. However, non-aqueous CE–MS with methanol and methanol–acetonitrile has been observed to produce poorer peak shape, lower sensitivity and decreased stability relative to the aqueous electrolyte [141].

#### 4.3.1.2. Effect of instrumental conditions on electrospray performance

The electrospray is defined by the physical dimensions of the capillaries in the coaxial sheath liquid CE-ESI-MS interface, which affect the performance of the system in terms of both sensitivity and stability [143]. The dimensions of the capillaries, i.e. their inner (i.d.) and outer (o.d.) diameters and hence wall thickness, have an influence on the spray formation, the degree of mixing of the sheath liquid and CE electrolyte solution at the tip of the ESI needle, the siphoning effect of the nebulizing gas, and thus the electrical environment at the cathode end of the separation capillary [120]. With reduced dimensions of the sheath and CE capillaries, better operation and increased sensitivity can be achieved for stable spraving with larger signal-tonoise ratio at lower flow rate [120, 144, 145]. Thinner wall and tapered capillary tip improve the wettability with the sheath liquid, so that ions are efficiently transferred to the electrospray, without unnecessary adsorption to the fused-silica surface. The stability of the electrospray is thereby improved [121, 146]. As the i.d. of the spray tip is decreased, the mass sensitivity as well as the absolute signal intensity are increased [145]. A small tip with i.d. of 5–10  $\sigma$ m provided gain in sensitivity relative to a larger capillary tip of 50–100  $\sigma$ m i.d. [147]. However, with a tip i.d. of 3  $\sigma$ m, the increased hydrodynamic resistance resulted in decreased flow, and no gain in sensitivity was observed relative to a 20  $\sigma$ m i.d. tapered ESI needle [147]. With reduced i.d. of the capillary sprayer, allowing its positioning closer to the ion sampling orifice, a much larger proportion of the spray cone can be sampled into the MS [147, 148].

The right positioning of the CE capillary relative to the coaxial sheath liquid capillary tip is very important for good electrical contact between CE and ESI, and thus for stable ESI operation [149]. Optimum sensitivity has been obtained with the CE capillary protruding 0.1–0.7 mm from the sheath liquid tube [128, 136, 138]. A capillary position beyond or below this range resulted in a decrease or breakdown of the ion current, mainly due to loss of electrical contact between CE and ESI [136]. The initial increase in ion current observed when the fused-silica capillary begins to protrude from the stainless-steel needle can be attributed to a decrease in mixing volume leading to less dilution by the sheath liquid. Furthermore, with the fused-silica capillary protruding slightly, it is likely that smaller droplets will be formed in the electrospray process, leading to more efficient ion production than where the electrospray occurs directly from the tip of a wide-bore needle. Beyond a certain point, however, the silica tip protrudes too far to enable adequate mixing [138]. Solvent mixing can be improved by removing a few millimetres of the polyamide coating of the CE capillary [128].

Likewise, the position of the sprayer relative to the ion sampling orifice needs to be carefully adjusted for optimum performance [130]. The positioning of the sprayer is instrument dependent [123]. Good sensitivity was obtained with the sprayer tip at a distance of 5–20 mm from the counter electrode [123, 130]. If the tip was located too close to the counter electrode, the stability and intensity of the signal were decreased, owing to the electric discharge occurring at the tip [132]. Positioning of the capillary 5–10 mm off-axis or at an angle of about  $30\forall$  towards the sampling orifice increased the sample ion current and prevented droplets from

hitting the ion sampling orifice, decreasing the signals of cluster ions [123, 130]. Regardless of the capillary tip position, electrospray current increases with CE voltage [138]. The elevated temperature in the ion source aids in droplet desolvation. A temperature of 80  $\forall$ C has been found suitable for water desolvation [128].

The nebulizing gas assists droplet formation and solvent evaporation, and it provides a certain amount of cooling for the CE capillary [120, 142]. The combination of pneumatic nebulizing and an electric field allows higher eluent flow rates and a higher percentage of water in the formation of a spray of charged droplets [130]. In addition, nebulizing makes the spray process independent of the position of the interface inside the ion source, allowing a greater distance between the spray capillary and its counter electrode. This in turn reduces the electric field at the tip and prevents electrical discharge [130]. The flow rate of the nebulizing gas has an effect on the CE separation. A high flow rate reduces both migration time and resolution due to pressure-induced flow, and a low flow rate produces distorted peaks [139, 142]. At low nebulizing gas pressure, large charged droplets are generated, which result in adduct ions in the spectra, decreased sensitivity and increased background [142, 150]. At too high nebulizing gas flow, a stable Taylor cone is not formed [151]. A drying gas is generally used to accelerate desolvation, increase MS sensitivity and avoid the entrance of undesirable ions to the MS. Sensitivity appears to be reduced with increase in the drying gas flow rate [142]. Drying gas flow rate can also contribute to retroelution through a backpressure effect [128].

The flow rate of the coaxial sheath liquid has an effect on spray characteristics. Too low sheath liquid flow rate leads to inadequate liquid feeding in the spray, resulting in a sputtering effect and decreased spray stability [128, 142]. However, higher flow rates will mean dilution of the separated compounds and lower signal-to-noise ratios [142]. In addition, degradation of peak intensity and shape may occur probably due to inefficient desolvation because of overfeeding of the spray with solvent [128]. Low coaxial sheath liquid flow yields a better signal-to-noise ratio, since the noise level is reduced and the intensity of the signal is increased; thus lower detection limits are achieved [121].

Another physical property affecting the CE–MS coupling is siphoning, which originates from a height difference between liquid levels in the inlet vial and outlet end of the separation capillary. A height difference of 8 cm, for example, creates a bulk flow of 50 nl/min by siphoning [152]. This laminar flow disturbs the flat flow profile in the CE capillary and degrades the separation efficiency [153]. However, a height difference of just 2.5 cm has been observed to enhance the functioning of the ESI source with increased signal-to-noise ratio [153]. Often a low constant pressure can be applied to the CE capillary to shorten analysis times and obtain additional electrolyte flow for the spray [123]. If the ESI source is operational during the injection phase, a reversed electroosmotic flow towards the CE inlet is formed and the hydrodynamically loaded analytes will migrate out of the capillary, leading to considerably reduced sensitivity [143, 149]. Likewise, it is not wise to turn on the nebulizing and drying gases during hydrodynamic injection, because this may decrease the introduced sample volume by altering the column pressure [128].

#### 4.3.2 Liquid junction coupling

The additional make-up solution provided by the liquid junction to the CE–MS interface serves the same purpose as the coaxial sheath liquid; only the coupling structure is different (Figure 3). Henion and co-workers [154] developed the liquid junction coupling for CE–MS in the late 1980's. The coupling was constructed from a tee piece made of stainless steel. The cathode end of the CE separation capillary was placed opposite the end of the capillary electrode of the ion spray interface, with a 10–25  $\sigma$ m gap between the two capillaries. The gap allows the make-up electrolyte solution to flow unrestricted into the interface from the surrounding reservoir, preventing suction from occurring at the end of the CE capillary. Flow rates up to 20  $\sigma$ l/min can be introduced to MS with the liquid junction. Later, an improved self-aligning liquid junction was described [155], where the make-up liquid was introduced to the junction of the capillaries at a controlled flow rate instead of by gravity. The self-aligning liquid junction interface provided higher degree of precision in the alignment and the spacing of the CE and spray capillaries and improved mixing of the CE electrolyte solution and the make-up liquid together, leading to better stability and increased signal-to-noise ratio.



Figure 3. Liquid junction coupling for CE-MS.

The liquid junction is a very popular and versatile interface for CE–MS coupling [124]. It combines the advantages of independent optimization of the ESI and separation conditions with the advantage of a fine ESI tip for stable and sensitive ESI operation [147]. In a comparison of the liquid junction and coaxial sheath liquid interfaces both designs proved themselves capable of efficient coupling, but the coaxial configuration is more robust and reproducible [156]. A further advantage of coaxial coupling is that it provides the potential for flow injection analysis since the make-up liquid is delivered independently of the CE effluent. While the liquid junction coupling provides improved sensitivity and ion current stability when properly assembled, it is also more challenging to find the optimum setup of the system [156]. The advantages of the coaxial interface included zero dead volume and higher theoretical plate

numbers. However, problems are associated with high voltage arcing through the thin capillary wall [121].

#### 4.3.3 Nanospray coupling

The nanospray source disperses liquid samples only by electrostatic means, with no sheath liquid flow or nebulizing gas to assist the spray formation [157]. The sheathless coupling of CE and MS is achieved by tapering the CE capillary tip and making an electrical contact between CE and MS (Figure 4). Several methods have been described for tapering the tip of a fusedsilica capillary, including stretching the capillary in a methane-oxygen flame [158], etching with hydrofluoric acid [159, 160] and mechanical grinding with fine sandpaper [161]. The tips prepared by hydrofluoric acid etching work better than those made by mechanical grinding because the relatively rough surface created by grinding is easily wetted, eventually leading to a surface for crystallization of nonvolatile electrolytes [147]. The electrical contact is achieved by coating the CE capillary tip with a layer of gold or silver [157, 162, 163] or by attaching a narrow metal wire, such as gold-plated tungsten, in contact with the liquid, at the tapered tip outlet [159, 164, 165]. A more stable coating has been obtained with conductive silver paint than with sputtered gold layer [166]. The gold layer is often sputtered on the capillary tip using additional adhesive or protecting materials to enhance the stability of the coating [161, 166-168]. However, these coatings are susceptible to decomposition as a result of electrical discharges and electrochemical stress, which shortens the lifetime of the tip [165, 168, 169]. A polymeric nanospray needle emitter made of a conductive mixture of polypropylene and graphite is reported to be stable in use, and easy to produce [169]. A somewhat different approach to CE-MS nanospray coupling is to attach a separate gold-coated fused-silica spray tip to the CE separation capillary, to supply the high voltage at the junction between CE and MS [162, 170-172]. A stainless steel capillary has also been utilized as the nanospray coupling, functioning as both the CE cathode and electrospray needle, ensuring the electrical contact and initiating the electrospray [173].



Figure 4. Sheathless nanospray coupling for CE-MS.

The diameter of the droplets formed in nanospray ionization depends on the flow rate of the electrolyte solution, on the capillary i.d. and on the field strength applied to the tip [168]. The lower the flow rate, the smaller the i.d. of the tip should be [166]. The reduction of the liquid flow rate yields smaller droplets with higher surface-to-volume ratio, which increases the evaporation efficiency [158] and thus signal sensitivity [162, 169]. Likewise, with lower flow rate of the electrolyte, and smaller capillary i.d., droplets are about 100–1000 times smaller than with conventional electrospray source [157]. A 25- to 50-fold improvement in sensitivity has been reported with nanospray relative to coaxial sheath liquid coupling of CE and MS [174, 175]. Furthermore, nanospray allows the use of lower electric fields to achieve stable spray so that the capillary tip can be positioned closer to the gas vortex entering the skimmer inlet of the MS. In this way, much higher sampling rates can be obtained. Also, the production of smaller micro-droplets results in a more efficient ion production and ion desorption [148]. However, if the conductivity of the electrolyte is increased, the electric field at the nanospray tip is increased, which can result in electrical discharge and thus in reduction in the signal intensity [158, 160]. The demands of the sheathless nanospray interface are low surface tension, a CE solvent of relatively low conductivity and high enough linear velocity [171].

# 4.4 Non-aqueous solvents in capillary electrophoretic separations

The recent introduction of non-aqueous media greatly extends the applicability of CE, which traditionally has been performed in aqueous electrolyte solution. Many solvent properties (Table 5) need to be considered in selecting the separation medium: dielectric constant, viscosity, polarity, autoprotolysis constant, acid-base chemistry, electrical conductivity, volatility, UV transparency and solvation ability [54, 56, 73, 176]. The solubility of hydrophobic organic compounds is increased in organic solutions [177], and the use of organic solvents may decrease the degradation of the analytes [178].

Solvent property	Effect on
Dielectric constant	electrical properties of the solvent, stability of charged species in
	solvent, dissociation of analytes and background electrolyte
	components, ion solvation, double layer thickness
Viscosity	mobility of the analyte
Autoprotolysis constant	acidity/basicity of the solvent
Acid-base chemistry	dissociation of analytes and background electrolyte components,
	stability of charged species
Solvation ability	ion stability, dielectric friction, size of the solvated analyte

Table 5. Physical and chemical properties of organic solvents and their effects in CE.

Solvents suitable for ionic analytes have high dielectric constants and dipole moments. The short chain alcohols and acetonitrile are frequently used in non-aqueous CE separations. Methanol is a rather similar solvent to water with a moderate dielectric constant (32.66 at 25  $\forall$ C [179]) and capability for autoprotolysis. It is a neutral amphiprotic solvent, in which solvation is favoured due to the formation of hydrogen bonds [179]. The dielectric constant of acetonitrile

 $(35.94 \text{ at } 25 \forall \mathbb{C} [179])$  is slightly higher than that of methanol owing to the strong dipole moment. Acetonitrile is also very different from methanol in being a protophobic dipolar aprotic solvent with a weak autoprotolysis constant. Other solvents used in non-aqueous separations include formamide, N-dimethylformamide and N,N-dimethylacetamide. However, the instability of these solvents due to hydrolysis and the strong UV absorbance at lower wavelengths decreases their usefulness in CE separations [54, 73, 176]. Propylene carbonate, with its high dielectric constant and viscosity, has been found suitable as a non-aqueous solvent for CE [180].

### 4.4.1 Effect of organic solvents on electrophoretic mobility

The dielectric constant is one of the key physical properties to consider in selecting a solvent for CE separation since it influences the electrical properties of the solvent [56]. The higher the dielectric constant of the solvent, the higher the number of dissociated ions present in the separation solution. The dielectric constant also affects the dissociation of the analytes. In general, the higher the value of the dielectric constant of the solvent, the less influence the solvent will have on the ionization of acids and bases [181], owing to the decreased electrostatic interactions between a solvent with high dielectric constant and ionized compounds [54, 182]. Ion solvation is characterized by dielectric constant and/or dipole moment of the solvent, but also by electron pair and hydrogen bond acceptance and donation abilities [182]. In aqueous solvents, the hydrophobic interactions dominate in solvation, whereas in non-aqueous solvents, electrostatic ion-dipole forces and donor-acceptor interactions are important [182]. It has been observed that ion-pair formation is favoured in organic solvents of low dielectric constants ( $10 < \kappa < 30$ ) [183].

Electrophoretic mobility of an analyte is directly proportional to its effective charge and inversely proportional to its solvation radius [184]. Studies with mixed aqueous–non-aqueous media have shown that the electrophoretic mobilities of several analytes are decreased with increasing amount of organic solvent [56, 58]. Organic solvents influence the mobility of an analyte by changing the size of the solvated analyte and the viscosity of the bulk solution [181, 185, 186]. Solvent viscosity can be used to describe the effect of the solvent on the mobility of an analyte in CE, as Walden's rule states: The product of the actual mobility of an ion, at infinite dilution, and the viscosity of the pure solvent is constant and independent of the solvent. This rule assumes the ions to be spherical particles moving in a continuum. In a study with anilinium ions in methanol and acetonitrile, the products of actual mobilities and viscosities were constant within 7% [57]. The mobility of an analyte is also affected by the acid-base properties of the solvent, which affect the dissociation of the analyte and thus its  $pK_a$  value [177].

The analyte charge is dependent on the way the acid-base equilibrium and the ionization constant of the analyte are altered by the protolytic properties of the organic solvent [56, 181]. The  $pK_a$  values of weak acids are higher in many non-aqueous solvents than in water [54]. Thus, acidity of the acids is decreased. The  $pK_a$  values of weak bases are usually changed to a

lesser extent. In addition to acid-base properties of the solvent, the changes in  $pK_a$  depend on the stabilization of the deprotonated acid or the protonated base by the solvent and on the solubility of the molecular acid or base in the solvent [185]. Organic solvents are poor solvators for anions and thus negatively charged ions are less stabilized in organic solvents than in water [54, 187]. The variation in the  $pK_a$  values can be explained in terms of the transfer activity coefficient of the species [54].

# 4.4.2 Effect of organic solvents on electroosmotic mobility

Electroosmosis is dependent on the electrolyte composition and the physico-chemical properties of the contact surface [188]. A decrease in the electroosmotic mobility has been reported with increasing concentration of both protic and aprotic organic solvents [56, 58]. The double layer thickness decreases when the solvent has a low dielectric constant [56]. A  $pK_a$  value of 5.3 has been reported for the surface silanol groups in an aqueous system, but the value increases in organic solvents. For example, a  $pK_a$  value around 7 has been reported for a 50% methanol–water solution [58]. The decreased dissociation of the silanol groups decreases the electroosmotic mobility. In addition to the decrease in the dielectric constant of the solution, adsorption of ions on the silica surface may explain the observed decrease in the zeta potential with increasing fraction of organic solvent [58].

Organic solvents are applied in CE to enhance the separation selectivity of ionic analytes, which is based on the relative difference in the mobilities [54, 56]. Selectivity varies with the solvent because solvents affect the mobilities of analytes differently [177, 189, 190]. The differences in selectivity, and mobility, can be ascribed to differences in dissociation constants and solvation of the analytes in the different solvents [178].

# **5 EXPERIMENTAL**

# 5.1 Chemicals and materials

Catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine standards, and the other chemicals and materials used in this study, are listed in Table 6. The purpose of each item is shortly noted.

Compound/material	Manufacturer/supplier	Notes	Paper
Adrenaline (A)	Sigma-Aldrich	Standard	II, V
3,4-Dihydroxybenzylamine	Sigma-Aldrich	Internal standard	I, II, V
(DHBA)			
Dopamine (DA)	Sigma-Aldrich	Standard	I-V
4-Hydroxy-3-	Sigma-Aldrich	Internal standard	I, III-V
methoxybenzylamine (HMBA)			
Metanephrine (MN)	Sigma-Aldrich	Standard	I-V
3-Methoxytyramine (3MT)	Sigma-Aldrich	Standard	I-V
Noradrenaline (NA)	Sigma-Aldrich	Standard	II, V
Normetanephrine (NMN)	Sigma-Aldrich	Standard	I-V
		•	
Acetone	Mallinckrodt	Solvent for MAPT	II
Acetonitrile	Rathburn	Sheath liquid constituent	III
Ammonia	Riedel-de Haën, Merck	25%, capillary conditioning	III, V
Ammonium acetate	Merck, Sigma-Aldrich	Electrolyte	I-V
Ammonium hydroxide	J.T. Baker	Capillary conditioning	II, V
Bind-Silane (MAPT, v-metacryl-	Pharmacia	Reagent for permanent coating	II
oxypropyltrimethoxysilane)			
Dibutylamine	Fluka	Reagent for dynamic coating	Ι
Diisopropylamine	Fluka	Reagent for dynamic coating	Ι
Disodium hydrogenphosphate	Merck	Reagent in SPE	I, IV, V
EDTA (IDRANAL III)	Riedel-de Haën	In LC mobile phase	IV
Ethanol	Primalco	96 v-%, solvent	V
Glacial acetic acid	J.T. Baker, Mallinckrodt,	For pH adjustment of CE	I-V
	Rathburn	electrolyte	
Glycine	Merck	Reagent for dynamic coating	II
Helix pomatia juice	BioSepra	100000 Fishman Units of n-	I, IV
		glucuronidase and 1000000 Roy	
		Units of sulphatase	
Hydrochloric acid	Riedel-de Haën, Merck	37%, in acid hydrolysis	I, IV
Methanol	Rathburn, J.T Baker	Solvent	I-V
Morpholine	Fluka	Reagent for dynamic coating	II
Phosphoric acid	Riedel-de Haën	85%, for pH adjustment	II
1-Propanol	Riedel-de Haën	Solvent	V
2-Propanol	Rathburn	Sheath liquid constituent	III
Sodium acetate	Merck	In enzymatic hydrolysis	I, IV
Sodium hydroxide	J.T. Baker	Capillary conditioning	I-V
Sodium dihydrogenphosphate	J.T. Baker, Merck	In SPE, electrolyte	I, II, IV
Trichloroacetic acid (TCA)	Merck	In LC mobile phase	IV
Triethanolamine	Merck	Reagent for dynamic coating	Ι
Triethylamine (TEA)	Merck, Fluka	Reagent for dynamic coating	I, II
Water	Millipore	Milli-Q	I-V

Table 6. Standards, chemicals and materials used in the study.

AG MP-50	Bio-Rad Laboratories	Cation exchange resin	IV
Fused silica capillary	Composite Metal	50 σm id., 375 σm od.	I-V
	Services		
Nanospray capillaries	New Objective Inc.	Tip 8 $\partial$ 1 $\sigma$ m id., multilayer	V
		conductive coating	
Nucleosil 10C18	HPLC Technology Co	LC column	IV
Oasis HLB	Waters	SPE cartridges, 30 mg	I, IV
Quik-Snap Column	Isolab Inc.	Cation exchange columns (CEX)	IV

# **5.2 Instruments**

CE, MS and LC instruments used in studies I-V are listed in Table 7. The CE instrument was used with a UV detector in studies I-II and IV-V. The CE–MS coupling was based on coaxial sheath flow in studies III and IV, and a sheathless nanospray coupling was used in study V. LC with EC detection was employed for the comparative analysis of urine samples (IV).

Table 7. CE, MS and LC instruments used in studies I-V.

Paper	Capillary electrophoresis	Mass spectrometry	Liquid chromatography
Ι	Beckman P/ACE MDQ		
II	Beckman P/ACE 5000 and		
	Beckman P/ACE MDQ		
III	Beckman P/ACE MDQ	Micromass Quattro II	
IV	Beckman P/ACE 2200 and	Bruker Esquire	HP 1050 autosampler, LKB 2150 HPLC
	Prince Technologies PrinCE	_	pump, Bio-Rad Laboratories HPLC
			column heater, Bioanalytical Systems LC-
			4B amperometric EC detector
V	Beckman P/ACE MDQ,	PE Sciex API 300	
	Beckman P/ACE 2200 and		
	Prince Technologies PrinCE		

# 5.3 Separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE and LC

CE separations of cationic catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were performed in acidic conditions. Ammonium acetate was selected as the electrolyte for CE separations due to the buffering capacity at pH range 2.8-6.8. Owing to its volatility, ammonium acetate is also a suitable electrolyte for MS. A 50 mM ammonium acetate concentration with pH adjusted to 4.0 provided a baseline separation of the eight structurally similar compounds. The samples were hydrodynamically injected to the capillary, and separations were performed with normal polarity in the electric field. UV detection was at wavelength 200 nm. LC analyses of urinary NMN and MN with EC detection were routinely performed at pH 3.0 in the hospital laboratory (IV).

# 5.4 Optimization of CE–MS determination of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines

The CE–MS studies on DA and methoxycatecholamines were performed with ESI in positive mode with triple quadrupole and ion trap MS instruments. Optimization of the CE separation,

the CE–MS coupling performance with the coaxial sheath flow interface and the MS parameters used with the triple quadrupole instrument are described in Paper III. The developed CE–MS method with coaxial sheath liquid coupling was adapted for ion trap MS and applied to quantitative urine sample analysis (IV). The CE–MS analysis of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines with sheathless nanospray coupling was studied in non-aqueous separation conditions (V). The commercial nanospray capillaries had a conductive coating on the tapered tip. This method was tested for urine sample analysis (V).

### 5.5 Urine sample analysis

Method development for the determination of DA and methoxycatecholamines in urine was done with a pooled urine sample from healthy volunteers (I). The statistical concentrations of methoxycatecholamines in human urines of healthy Finnish people are below 1.2  $\sigma$ M, 4.0  $\sigma$ M, and 1.7 of M for 3MT, NMN and MN, respectively [46]. Also during method development, samples of a pooled urine spiked at two concentration levels were analysed in triplicate. In addition, patient urine samples obtained from the daily routine of a hospital laboratory and having a wide range of excreted amounts of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were analysed (IV). The results from stability studies of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine standards in acid, base and enzymatic hydrolysis conditions were utilised in work with the urine samples (I). Enzymatic hydrolysis of buffered urine with *Helix pomatia* containing both  $\eta$ glucuronidase and sulphatase activities (I, IV) and acid hydrolysis with hydrochloric acid (IV) were performed to deconjugate the sulphate and glucuronide conjugates of dopamine and the methoxycatecholamines. Purification and preconcentration of the hydrolysed urine samples buffered to pH 7.0 were performed with SPE based on a copolymer of N-vinylpyrrolidone and divinylbenzene (I, IV). Strong CEX extraction was used for comparison (IV). Pretreatment and analysis of patient urine samples are presented as a flow chart in Figure 5. Combinations of the hydrolysis, purification, analysis and quantitation methods (A-G) used in comparative studies (IV) are listed in Table 8.

Method	Hydrolysis		Purification		Analysis			Quantitation	
combination	acid	enzyme	CEX	SPE	LC-	CE-	CE-	IS	ES
					EC	UV	MS		
Α	Х		х		Х			Х	
В		Х		х		Х		Х	
С	х			х		х		х	
D	х			х		Х			Х
Ε		Х		х			Х	Х	
F	х			х			х	х	
G	Х			х			Х		х

Table 8. Combinations of hydrolysis, purification, analysis and quantitation methods used in the determination of urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines.

IS: internal standard, ES: external standard

Figure 5. Pretreatment and analytical methods for the determination of DA and methoxycatecholamines in urine sample.



### 5.6 Dynamic and permanent capillary coating

Both dynamic and permanent coatings in fused-silica capillaries were studied. The dynamic coating was performed by addition of triethylamine (TEA), glycine or morpholine to ammonium acetate or sodium phosphate electrolyte solution (II). In view of the better performance of TEA, closer study was then made of amine reagents – diisopropylamine, dibutylamine, triethylamine and triethanolamine – in ammonium acetate electrolyte solutions (I). Paper II reports the separation of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine standards, and Paper I the analysis of urine samples. A permanent coating with covalent bond formation was prepared with a silyl reagent (v-acryloxypropyltrimethoxysilane, MAPT) (II). Again, ammonium acetate and sodium phosphate electrolyte solutions, at pH 4.0 and 3.0, respectively, were used for the separation of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine standards. Resolution and electrophoretic mobility data for the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines as well as the electroosmotic mobility and separation efficiency in terms of plate numbers were used in the evaluation of the preparation and performance of the coatings (II). Repeatability of the coating procedure was determined with three to five replicate capillaries with each coating type.

# 5.7 Non-aqueous solvents in CE studies of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines

Separations of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine standards were performed in aqueous electrolyte solution and in alcoholic electrolyte solutions of methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol, with anhydrous ammonium acetate as the electrolyte (V). Electrophoretic mobilities were determined with methanol or ethanol as the neutral EOF marker. The diffusion coefficients for the analytes were determined in aqueous and non-aqueous solutions using the stopped migration method [69]. In comparisons of the separation efficiency of the different solutions, plate numbers for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were determined as mean values of five determinations. In addition, the separation media were compared in terms of resolution between the analytes, selectivity and sensitivity in UV detection. The separation conditions for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were optimized in ethanol based solution in terms of ammonium acetate and acetic acid concentrations, capillary length and separation voltage. Analyses of spiked urine samples were performed with the optimized non-aqueous conditions.

# **6 RESULTS AND DISCUSSION**

Analytical methods for the determination of DA and methoxycatecholamines were developed, including enzymatic hydrolysis of conjugates, purification with SPE and analysis with CE–UV and CE–MS. The new methods were compared with an existing LC–EC method with acid hydrolysis and CEX purification. In the development of the CE–MS method based on coaxial sheath liquid coupling, parameters such as CE separation conditions, CE–MS interface performance and MS voltages were optimized in order to obtain a method sensitive enough for the determination of DA and methoxycatecholamines in urine. In addition, the CE–MS behaviour of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines was studied in non-aqueous electrolyte solutions with sheathless nanospray coupling of CE and MS.

Coating of the fused-silica capillary dynamically and permanently was studied as a means of enhancing resolution between catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines and matrix compounds in urine samples. Non-aqueous background electrolytes of methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol were investigated and compared with aqueous background electrolyte in terms of physico-chemical properties of the solvents and of analytical parameters such as resolution and separation efficiency. The results of these investigations are discussed, in order, below.

#### 6.1 Determination of urinary dopamine and methoxycatecholamines

Catecholamines and their methoxy metabolites are metabolized in living organisms to form glucuronide and sulphate conjugates. In order for the total amount of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in urine to be determined, the conjugates must be hydrolysed to free the analytes. Urine is a complex matrix with many endogenous compounds that interfere with the analysis of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. A purification method is therefore needed to selectively extract the analytes from urine. The purification also serves as a preconcentration method to increase the concentration of the analytes in the sample before the separation with CE and detection with UV and MS.

# Hydrolysis

The method development for urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines was started with stability studies on free amines in aqueous solutions under acid, base and enzymatic hydrolysis conditions (I). Strong acid conditions degraded the standards totally, and only in 5–10 mM hydrochloric acid with incubation below +38  $\forall$ C were the analytes recovered in amounts over 70% (Table 9). In basic hydrolysis, the catecholamines having the 3,4-dihydroxy group degraded entirely irrespective of the conditions. The methoxycatecholamines were recovered in amounts of 80–90% in 5–20 mM base at room temperature. In enzymatic hydrolyses with *Helix pomatia*, the degradation of standards was linear up to 80% with increasing enzyme activity. Acid hydrolysis is efficient in deconjugating sulphate conjugates but inefficient for glucuronide conjugates [10, 11]. Therefore, as only enzymatic hydrolysis with activities of both  $\eta$ -glucuronidase and sulphatase is able to deconjugate both glucuronides and sulphates, enzymatic

hydrolysis was selected for the hydrolysis of urinary DA and methoxycatecholamine conjugates. The conditions for the hydrolysis were 3 h incubation at +37  $\forall$ C with 1000 units of  $\eta$ -glucuronidase and 10 000 units of sulphatase per ml urine, at pH 5.0 (I). Lower concentrations of methoxycatecholamines were obtained after enzymatic hydrolysis than after acid hydrolysis (IV) (Table 10). The enzyme activity was then increased up to 20 000 U and 200 000 U of  $\eta$ -glucuronidase and sulphatase, respectively, and incubation time and temperature were increased. However, no increase was found in the amounts of free methoxycatecholamines. Thus, acid hydrolysis was applied to the urine samples (IV).

	HMBA	DA	3MT	NMN	MN
Recovery in acid hydrolysis (%)					
In water (10 mM HCl, 30 \C, 30min)	-	73	87	84	93
In urine (286 mM HCl, 100 \C, 20 min), with SPE	30	13	99	26	79
Recovery (%) in SPE					
1.0 σM spiking	96	109	113	106	105
5.0 σM spiking	102	98	123	104	124
Repeatability (%RSD) in SPE					
5.0 σM spiking	5.0	5.3	4.7	5.4	3.7
LOD (om)					
CE–UV (MDQ); 10 nl inj.	0.4	0.7	0.5	0.6	0.4
CE-UV (P/ACE 2200); 21 nl inj.	-	0.7	0.5	0.5	0.8
LC–EC; 10 ol inj.	-	-	0.2	0.1	0.1

Table 9. Validation data for the determination of w	f urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines

- not determined

#### Purification

SPE purification was developed to remove the urinary matrix compounds interfering with the UV detection (I). pH and ionic strength of the phosphate buffer were adjusted to obtain good retention of DA and the methoxycatecholamines in the non-ionizable polymer resin. The poor recovery of DHBA in the SPE required a change in the internal standard to HMBA (I). Good recoveries were then obtained with spiked samples (I), and further optimization of the final dissolution procedure resulted in good repeatabilities of the method (IV) (Table 9). Poor recoveries were obtained for HMBA, DA and NMN from acid hydrolysed urine samples with SPE purification (IV) (Table 9). Possibly this was due to the degradation of these compounds in acid hydrolysis conditions, though a good acid stability has been reported for DA [10]. Another reason for the poor recovery could have been poor retention of HMBA, DA and NMN in the SPE phase after acid hydrolysis since, during SPE method development, the ionic strength of the sample was observed to have a major effect on the retention of the analytes (I). The higher ionic strength of the sample after acid hydrolysis than after enzymatic hydrolysis may have reduced the retention of HMBA, DA and NMN in the SPE phase (IV). The SPE purification was highly efficient and, besides DA and the methoxycatecholamines, only a few matrix compounds were seen in the UV electropherograms (I). Purification of urine samples for LC-EC analysis with CEX extraction was even more efficient in removing the matrix compounds

sensitive to the detector, but the high salt concentration of the sample purified by CEX made it unsuitable for CE analysis (IV). Likewise, the SPE purification developed for CE could not be used with LC analysis.

	Method									
Sample		Α	В	С	D	Ε	F	G		
1	NMN	1.21	0.27	1.75	0.54	< 0.20	0.93	0.54		
	MN	0.78	0.51	3.68	1.09	nd.	2.44	1.41		
	3MT	na.	0.66	2.93	0.88	0.96	2.02	1.20		
	DA	na.	2.71	5.70	1.68	2.72	3.13	1.69		
2	NMN	0.95	0.70	1.15	0.83	0.24	0.72	0.43		
	MN	0.50	< 0.19	1.13	0.81	0.62	1.66	0.95		
	3MT	na.	0.72	0.63	0.46	0.67	0.80	0.49		
	DA	na.	1.37	1.60	1.14	1.20	2.40	1.34		
3	NMN	0.54	nd.	nd.	nd.	nd.	nd.	nd.		
	MN	0.29	1.03	31.47	1.87	nd.	nd.	nd.		
	3MT	na.	0.90	1.98	0.15	0.71	nd.	nd.		
	DA	na.	1.01	5.13	0.34	nd.	nd.	nd.		
4	NMN	1.38	0.41	1.04	0.77	0.22	0.82	0.85		
	MN	0.62	0.43	1.15	0.84	nd.	1.33	1.35		
	3MT	na.	0.57	0.77	0.58	0.63	0.79	0.84		
	DA	na.	2.55	3.59	2.57	2.67	5.07	5.09		
5	NMN	2.79	0.38	1.00	0.82	0.73	2.92	1.11		
	MN	2.09	0.90	3.44	2.73	1.24	10.66	4.28		
	3MT	na.	1.06	1.06	0.87	1.15	2.96	1.11		
	DA	na.	1.03	0.55	0.48	0.80	2.53	0.71		
6	NMN	1.66	0.32	1.90	0.41	nd.	0.75	< 0.20		
	MN	0.71	0.71	2.20	0.45	nd.	1.60	0.35		
	3MT	na.	0.77	1.91	0.40	0.57	0.79	0.21		
	DA	na.	2.72	3.13	0.63	3.26	2.21	0.42		

Table 10. Results for the determination of NMN, MN, 3MT and DA ( $\sigma$ mol/l) in patient urine samples by Methods A-G (see Table 8).

nd. not detected; na. not analysed

#### Analysis by CE–UV, CE–MS and LC–EC

A baseline separation of DA and the methoxycatecholamines with CE was obtained with 50 mM ammonium acetate (pH 4.0) electrolyte solution (I). However, some urine matrix compounds interfered with the separation even after SPE, and the electrolyte solution was modified with the addition of diisopropylamine to form a dynamic coating on the capillary wall. This decreased the EOF and increased the resolution between the analytes and matrix compounds (I). Sufficient limits of detection were obtained for DA and the methoxycatecholamines, even for the determination of these compounds in urine samples of healthy persons (Table 9). The repeatability of the peak areas between injections and of migration times with CE–UV were %RSD 0.3–10 and 0.3–0.4, respectively. The LC–EC analysis of methoxycatecholamines was more sensitive than CE–UV owing to the larger

injection volume and the more catechol-specific detector (IV). The repeatabilities of peak heights and retention times in LC–EC were %RSD 5.6–9.4 and 0.8–1.2, respectively. When DA and methoxycatecholamines in spiked urine samples were determined by CE–UV in ethanolic instead of aqueous conditions, only a few matrix peaks appeared in the electropherograms (V). The ethanol based electrolyte solution provided a faster analysis than aqueous solution with dynamic coating reagent. However, the non-aqueous method was not applied to real urine samples.

The determination of urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines by CE–MS was a robust method with aqueous conditions in CE and coaxial sheath liquid coupling (III, IV). A highly specific detection was provided by MS, eliminating the interfering matrix compounds observed in the electropherograms with UV detection. Dynamic coating reagent was not added to the separation electrolyte with MS detection, and the migration times fluctuated slightly in the bare fused-silica capillary (%RSD 2.8-3.0); however, the relative migration times were highly repeatable (%RSD 0.2-0.3) (IV). The power of CE–MS for analysis of urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines was also demonstrated with ethanolic conditions in CE and sheathless nanospray coupling (V). No interfering compounds were detected, but the analysis time was considerably longer than in the aqueous separation without dynamic coating reagent. The method also was not robust enough for routine analysis.

### Comparison of methods

Inspection of the results obtained with the different methods for the determination of urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines – with acid or enzymatic hydrolysis, with CEX extraction or SPE based on polymer resin, with LC–EC, CE–UV or CE–MS analysis and with quantitation based on internal (IS) or external standard – showed that the different variables could not be adjusted so as to obtain similar results (IV) (Table 10). The differences in the results could nevertheless be interpreted as originating from (1) the efficiency of the hydrolysis, the acid hydrolysis being more efficient in deconjugation, (2) the stabilities of the free amines in the hydrolysis conditions and their recoveries in the purification methods, especially the recovery of IS, (3) the sensitivity, with LC–EC being more sensitive than CE–UV or CE–MS, and (4) the specificity of the detection, with MS being the most specific and UV the least specific detection method.

# 6.2 Determination of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE–MS with coaxial sheath liquid and sheathless nanospray couplings

Mass spectra for DA and the methoxycatecholamines were measured with triple quadrupole and ion trap instruments by direct infusion into MS. All the analytes produced a protonated molecular ion  $[M+H]^+$ , where the positive charge is located at the amine group (III). In addition, the spectra showed fragments representing the loss of ammonia and water. For HMBA, DA and 3MT, the first fragmentation in MS was the cleavage of ammonia. For NMN and MN, however, the cleavage at lowest energy was the loss of water molecule, producing a resonance stabilized benzyl cation. HMBA and DA are of same molecular weight and produce fragments with the same m/z values but with different relative abundances. The lower relative abundance of the molecular ion of HMBA is due to the further fragmentation to a resonance stabilized benzyl cation, a stabilization that is not possible for DA. The same ions were present in the spectra obtained with the different mass analysers but with some differences in the relative ion abundances (Table 11). Lower relative intensities were obtained for the [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ions and higher relative intensities for the fragment ions with the ion trap instrument. No attempt was made to explain the results in terms of the different ion optics of the two instruments. Base peaks (100%) were used in quantitation.

		$[M+H]^+$		[M+]	H-X] <sup>+</sup>
Compound	Analyser	m/z	%	m/z	%
HMBA	QqQ	154	17	137	100
	QIT	154	3	137	100
DA	QqQ	154	100	137	11
	QIT	154	100	137	49
3MT	QqQ	168	100	151	16
	QIT	168	100	151	78
NMN	QqQ	184	44	166	100
	QIT	184	17	166	100
MN	QqQ	198	100	180	56
	QIT	198	51	180	100

Table 11. Ion fragments (m/z) and abundances (%) for DA and methoxycatecholamines with triple quadrupole (QqQ) and ion trap (QIT) MS instruments.

X: NH<sub>3</sub> for HMBA, DA and 3MT, and H<sub>2</sub>O for MN and NMN

#### Coaxial sheath liquid coupling

In optimization of the CE–MS performance, sheath liquid composition of 2-propanol–water (50:50, v/v) gave stronger DA and methoxycatecholamine signals than methanol or acetonitrile with water at the same percentage (III). Increasing the amount of organic solvent in the sheath liquid was expected to increase the signal intensities, as the droplet formation and evaporation in the electrospray process become easier [126]. However, increasing the amount of 2-propanol in the sheath liquid caused the DA and methoxycatecholamine signals to decrease. This could have been due to the high viscosity of 2-propanol [134]. Increase in the amount of methanol, on the other hand, was accompanied by a considerable increase in the signal intensities (Figure 6) (III). As the spray was not stable with 100% methanol, a compromise was made between the signal intensity and the stability of the spray, and methanol–water mixture (80:20, v/v) was chosen as the sheath liquid. Since the separation electrolyte was ammonium acetate, the formation of moving ionic boundaries in the separation capillary was avoided by choosing acetic acid as the additive for the sheath liquid. The concentration of acetic acid was optimized in the range of 0.1–1.0% with only minor effect on the intensities of the signals (III).

The effect of coaxial sheath liquid flow rate on signal intensity, on peak-width at base and on the resolution of HMBA and DA, as well as DA and 3MT, was evaluated (III). The strongest signals and the narrowest peak-widths at base in the electropherograms were obtained with the

flow rate of 6  $\sigma$ l/min (Figure 7) (III). Also, a baseline separation between HMBA and DA was achieved with this flow rate. Maximum signals for DA and methoxycatecholamines were obtained with 4.0 kV voltage at the electrospray needle. As both [M+H]<sup>+</sup> and fragment ions were detected for DA and methoxycatecholamines, an increase in the cone voltage decreased the signal intensities for [M+H]<sup>+</sup> ions and increased them for the fragment ions.



Figure 6. Effect of sheath liquid composition (methanol-water mixtures) on signal intensities of DA and methoxycatecholamines.

A zero potential at the electrospray needle during sample injection and 30 s thereafter increased the signal intensities of DA and the methoxycatecholamines considerably (III). The signals obtained with zero voltage at the needle during injection were 14 times stronger than the signals obtained with 4.0 kV voltage. The 4.0 kV positive voltage at the end of the CE capillary caused a change in the direction of the EOF towards the inlet of the capillary, which induced the driving of the sample out of the capillary. With zero potential for 30 s, the analytes migrated further into the separation capillary, and no loss of the injected sample took place. This effect was not studied with the ion trap instrument, in which the spray capillary with orthogonal configuration is grounded and a negative potential is applied to the counter electrode (IV). The siphoning effect due to 10 cm height difference between the liquid levels at the CE capillary ends with the inlet end at a lower position also resulted in considerable decrease in signal heights of the analytes (III). Signal intensities with 10 cm height difference were only 16% of those with no height difference between the capillary ends.

The optimized CE–MS conditions were separation in 50 mM ammonium acetate electrolyte solution (pH 4.0) with 25 kV separation voltage and 0.1 psi pressure. Sheath liquid composition was methanol–water (80:20, v/v) with 0.5% acetic acid, introduced at 6  $\sigma$ l/min with nebulizing gas rate of 35 l/h and ion source temperature of 70  $\nabla$ C. Potential at the electrospray needle during injection was avoided, as was the siphoning effect.



Figure 7. Effect of sheath liquid flow rate ( $\sigma$ l/min) on signal height and on peak-width at base of HMBA and DA.

#### Sheathless nanospray coupling

The CE-MS analysis of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines was studied with sheathless nanospray coupling with water, methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol as the background electrolyte solvent (V). In coaxial CE-MS coupling the ionization process is dominated by the sheath liquid. With sheathless nanospray coupling, only the CE electrolyte solution affects the ionization, and a non-aqueous electrolyte solution can have an important effect. With the nanospray coupling, the ammonium acetate concentration in the electrolyte solution had to be decreased to obtain stable spray when water, methanol and ethanol were used as the electrolyte solvents (V). Even lower concentration was needed with 1-propanol, owing to the poor solubility of ammonium acetate in 1-propanol, which resulted in a slight precipitation of ammonium acetate at the tip of the nanospray capillary. In addition, the electrolyte solutions prepared with water and 1-propanol needed to be modified with 40% and 10% of methanol, respectively, to decrease the surface tension and viscosity and so obtain a stable spray. The suitable electrospray needle voltages for water, methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol solutions were between 1300 and 2000 V. Lower voltages were sufficient for methanol and ethanol because of their lower surface tension and viscosity compared with those of water and 1propanol. Unlike in non-aqueous solutions, the higher conductivity in aqueous solution easily led to electric discharge from the capillary tip. Only minor differences in sensitivity of the analyses with aqueous and non-aqueous solutions were noticed.

#### Sensitivity comparisons

Limits of detection (LOD) for DA and the methoxycatecholamines with aqueous CE separation and coaxial sheath liquid coupling using triple quadrupole (III) and ion trap (IV) analysers, and with sheathless nanospray coupling using the triple quadrupole analyser in non-aqueous ethanolic separation conditions (V), are presented in Table 12. Also included are the linearity data for coaxial sheath liquid methods. Significant differences were not observed in the LOD values, despite the 25–50-fold gain in sensitivity reported in the literature for nanospray, relative to coaxial sheath liquid coupling [174], evidently because a larger fraction of the analyte is converted into gas phase ions. Migration times for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in aqueous separations with coaxial sheath liquid coupling were from 12.1 to 13.3 minutes, and from 22.1 to 25.2 minutes with sheathless nanospray coupling in ethanol based separation solution.

Table 12. Limits of detection (LOD) ( $\sigma$ M) and linearity correlation (R<sup>2</sup>) for DA and methoxycatecholamines in CE–MS analyses with triple quadrupole (QqQ) and ion trap (QIT) analysers using coaxial sheath liquid coupling (SL) and sheathless nanospray coupling (N).

	HMBA	DA	3MT	NMN	MN	V(inj.), nl
LOD						
QqQ-SL	4.1	1.9	1.1	3.2	3.2	22
QIT-SL	nd.	1.2	0.9	0.7	1.4	23
QqQ-N	0.5	1.3	0.8	0.9	1.1	18
Linearity, R <sup>2</sup>						
QqQ-SL	0.98	0.97	0.97	0.92	0.96	22
QIT-SL	nd.	0.94	0.97	0.95	0.95	23

nd., not determined; V(inj.), injection volume

# 6.3 Separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE with dynamically and permanently coated capillaries

The effect of dynamic and permanent coatings of the fused-silica capillary on electrophoretic mobility, resolution and efficiency of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine separations was studied with TEA, glycine and morpholine as dynamic coating reagents and MAPT as permanent coating reagent (II). Ammonium acetate (50 mM, pH 4.0) and sodium phosphate (50 mM, pH 3.0) were used as the electrolyte solutions.

#### Dynamic coating

In dynamic coating, the apparent electrophoretic mobilities of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in phosphate electrolyte solution were reduced most with TEA as the coating additive (Figure 8). Mobilities were also lowest with TEA as the additive in acetate electrolyte solution, and mobilities were lower with morpholine than with glycine. The adsorption of TEA and morpholine on the silica wall via the positively charged amine resulted in more or less neutral capillary wall, and with reduced EOF, the electrophoretic mobilities of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were reduced. However, with glycine adsorbing on the silica wall, the capillary surface was still negatively charged due to the anion group of the acid, and the EOF was altered only slightly. The instability of the coating on the capillary wall was detected as fluctuation in migration times of the analytes. The most effective stabilization of the coating was obtained with TEA in acetate buffer. TEA was a flexible enough molecule to

produce an even layer on the capillary wall in two conditioning runs. The ring structure of morpholine makes the molecule rigid and a uniform coating was only slowly achieved. Best resolution between the analytes was obtained with TEA as the modifier (Table 13). TEA enhanced the resolution by reducing the EOF in the capillary. In addition, the ionic strength of the electrolyte solution with ionic additive was increased relative to the unmodified electrolyte in the bare fused-silica capillary, likewise decreasing the EOF. The highest plate numbers – over 300 000 plates/m – were obtained with TEA (40 mM) modified ammonium acetate buffer (50 mM, pH 4.0). The electrophoretic mobilities of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were very slow in TEA modified phosphate electrolyte solution; migration times were very long and the efficiency of the separation was poor.



Figure 8. Effect of dynamic coating on electrophoretic mobilities of DHBA. Analytes behaved similarly to DHBA. (A: ammonium acetate (50 mM, pH 4.0); P: sodium phosphate (50 mM, pH 3.0); T: triethylamine; G: glysine; M: morpholine)

Since use of TEA as the dynamic coating reagent gave the best enhancement in resolution (II), other alkyl amines, namely diisopropylamine, dibutylamine and triethanolamine in ammonium acetate electrolyte solutions were studied in the hope of obtaining still better resolution between the analytes and matrix compounds in urine samples (I). Diisopropylamine (40 mM) performed marginally better and was selected for use in separation of DA and methoxycatecholamines in urine samples.

#### Permanent coating

v-Methacryloxypropyltrimethoxysilane (MAPT) is a reactive bifunctional silane reagent that reacts through the silane group with the surface silanols in fused-silica capillary wall. The double bond introduced by the MAPT reagent usually is used to attach and polymerize monomers to the capillary surface. However, no polymerization was performed in our studies, as we wished to investigate solely the effect of silanization of the capillary wall on the separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines (II). The free silanol groups at the capillary wall were reduced due to the silanization leading to decreased EOF. In addition, the

hydrophobic chain of MAPT was able to shield the capillary wall from the analytes, reducing analyte-wall interactions and increasing separation efficiency.

The MAPT reagent was used in 1–50% concentrations in the coating reaction. Better separation of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines was achieved with the modified capillaries than with bare fused-silica capillaries. EOF was reduced in capillaries coated with 30-50% MAPT. EOF was also stabilized, producing highly repeatable mobilities of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. However, the EOF was not totally eliminated in MAPT capillaries, indicating the presence of some unchanged silanol groups in the capillary wall. Higher electrophoretic mobilities were obtained in acetate than in phosphate based electrolyte. The residual EOF was more reduced in phosphate electrolyte solution than in acetate electrolyte solution owing to the lower pH and higher ionic strength of the electrolyte solution. Best resolution of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines was obtained in a capillary coated with 30% MAPT, with phosphate buffer (Table 13), but the best efficiency of the separation in terms of plate numbers was achieved in a capillary coated with 1% MAPT, with 50 mM phosphate electrolyte solution (pH 3.0).

dynamically and permanently coated capillaries. Concentration of dynamic modifiers was 40 mM.										
		Uncoated Dynamic coating				Permane	nt coating v	vith MAPT		
R <sub>m</sub>		FS	TEA	glycine	morpholine	1%	10%	30%		
DHBA-DA	А	1.68	2.53	1.67	2.07	2.16	2.17	2.69		
	Р	2.93	7.40	2.64	3.66	2.72	3.38	3.55		

1.07

0.84

3.38

5.50

1.01

0.77

2.44

3.58

0.96

0.74

1.02

0.89

2.15

3.58

0.92

0.81

1.79

2.72

0.87

0.83

1.13

0.98

2.26

3.35

1.05

0.80

1.78

2.11

0.99

0.87

1.05

1.10

2.36

4.44

0.98

1.05

1.90

3.13

0.87

1.00

1.38

1.46

2.44

2.24

1.22

1.14

1.90

2.14

1.06

1.27

DA-3MT

3MT-NA

NA-NMN

NMN-A

A-MN

A

Р

А

Р

А

Р

А

Р

А

Р

1.03

1.02

2.44

3.42

0.88

0.83

1.92

2.23

0.81

0.81

1.10

1.56

3.08

11.9

1.04

1.31

2.54

8.32

1.10

1.23

Table 13. Comparison of mean resolutions (R<sub>m</sub>) for catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in

(n=3); A: ammonium acetate (50 mM, pH 4.0); P: sodium phosphate (50 mM, pH 3.0); FS: fused-silica; TEA: triethylamine; MAPT: v-metacryloxypropyltrimethoxysilane

In conclusion, TEA showed the best performance among the dynamic coating reagents, and treatment with 30% MAPT produced the best resolution of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines in permanent coating. Dynamic coating is easier and faster, and the coating is renewable, unlike the permanent coating.

# 6.4 Effect of non-aqueous solvents on separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE

Separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines by CE was performed in aqueous medium and in non-aqueous media of methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol with UV detection (V). The analyses were compared in terms of electrophoretic mobility, resolution, plate numbers, diffusion coefficients and sensitivity. The electrophoretic mobilities of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines decreased when the electrolyte solvent was changed from water to methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol (Figure 9). The dielectric constants of the solvents decrease from water to 1-propanol (Table 14), and the dissociation of the analytes decreases in the same order. In addition, the pH and the apparent pH (pH\*) of the electrolyte solution was increased from 3.7 to 6.4 from water to 1-propanol (Table 14) due to decrease in the dielectric constant of the solvent. The decreased dissociation was also observed as lower effective charge, which was calculated from mobility and diffusion coefficient data. The effective charges decreased on average from 0.96 (water) to 0.26 (1-propanol).



#### Figure 9. Electrophoretic mobility of HMBA and electroosmotic mobility in aqueous and nonaqueous solutions of 20 mM ammonium acetate in ROH:acetic acid (99:1, v/v) with ROH being water, methanol, ethanol or 1-propanol. Analytes behaved similarly to HMBA.

Viscosities of the solvents increase from water to 1-propanol (Table 14). The hydrated radius of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines increased on average from 4.2 Å to 9.5 Å as the water molecules in the hydration sphere were replaced by the bulkier alcohol molecules. These two factors (viscosity and hydrated radius) increase the frictional force of the analytes, decreasing their mobilities. Reduction in the electroosmotic mobility was observed when the solvent was changed from water to 1-propanol (Figure 9). The decrease in dielectric constant of the solvent (Table 14) decreased the ionization of the silanol groups in the capillary wall reducing the electroosmotic mobility.

Table 14. Physical and chemical properties of the solvents [from Refs. 54, 191, 179] with measured
pH and apparent pH (pH*) of the electrolyte solutions of 20 mM ammonium acetate in ROH:acetic
acid (99:1, v/v), with ROH being water, methanol, ethanol or 1-propanol.

Solvent	κ	ξ (mPas)	к⁄ξ	pK <sub>auto</sub>	pH/pH*
Water	78.3	0.890	87.9	14.0	3.74
Methanol	32.7	0.545	60.1	17.2	5.94
Ethanol	24.6	1.089	22.6	18.9	6.28
1-Propanol	20.3	1.956	10.4	19.4	6.35

 $\kappa$ , dielectric constant;  $\xi$ , viscosity; pK<sub>auto</sub>, autoprotolysis constant

The dependence of the selectivity of the separation on the solvent was observed as changes in the migration order of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. These changes reflected the dependence of the dissociation and solvation of the analytes on the dielectric constants and hydrogen bonding abilities of the solvents. The plate numbers, indicating the efficiency of the separation, were determined in aqueous and non-aqueous conditions and were found to be higher in non-aqueous than in aqueous solvents (Figure 10). Also, the diffusion coefficients for the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were determined in the solvents (Figure 10) by stopped migration method, and were found to correlate inversely with the viscosity of the solvent (Table 14). Owing to the low diffusion, the highest plate numbers were achieved in ethanol. The limits of detection were determined for the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines with UV detection. Sensitivity did not change in any significant degree from solvent to solvent.



Figure 10. Plate numbers (N) and diffusion coefficients (D) for HMBA in aqueous and non-aqueous solutions of 20 mM ammonium acetate in ROH:acetic acid (99:1, v/v), ROH being water, methanol, ethanol or 1-propanol. The analytes showed similar behaviour to HMBA.

In summary, the electrophoretic mobilities of the catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines were strongly affected by the nature of the electrolyte solvent, the effect being due to changes in the hydrodynamic size of the analytes, their dissociation, the magnitude of EOF and the viscosity of the electrolyte solution. The selectivity of the separation could be changed through choice of a different solvent. Non-aqueous separations were more efficient than aqueous, and ethanol was the best of the non-aqueous solvents in terms of resolution and efficiency.

### 7 CONCLUSIONS

The enzymatic hydrolysis of catecholamine and methoxycatecholamine conjugates with *Helix pomatia* proved to be inefficient. More efficient deconjugation was obtained with acid hydrolysis. The purification method based on SPE on a polymer-based resin was satisfactory in removing interfering matrix compounds from urine samples with good recoveries for DA and methoxycatecholamines, and with good repeatabilities. However, this purification method, which was optimized for enzymatically hydrolysed urine samples, was not directly applicable for the purification of acid hydrolysed samples, since the ionic strength of the sample had a major effect on the retention of the analytes on the sorbent. The polymer-based SPE developed for CE analysis, and the CEX extraction developed for LC analysis, were found not to be interchangeable but suitable only for the analytical method for which they were developed.

A baseline separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines was obtained with 50 mM ammonium acetate (pH 4.0) electrolyte solution. The resolution between the analytes and matrix compounds was successfully increased by dynamically coating the fused-silica capillary wall with diisopropylamine to suppress the EOF. The optimized CE–UV analysis was sensitive enough for determination of DA and methoxycatecholamines in urine samples. Selectivity of the analysis was different in ethanol based non-aqueous CE conditions and aqueous conditions, and further validation of the non-aqueous analysis might lead to a faster determination of catecholamines in urine samples.

The catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines could be ionized for MS detection. Careful optimization of the CE–MS performance led to a sensitive and highly specific method for the determination of urinary DA and methoxycatecholamines. Conditions were 50 mM ammonium acetate electrolyte solution (pH 4.0) with 25 kV separation voltage and 0.1 psi pressure, coaxial sheath liquid composition of methanol–water (80:20, v/v) with 0.5% acetic acid, at flow rate of 6  $\sigma$ l/min, 4.0 kV ESI voltage and 20 V cone voltage. Unexpectedly, no improvement in sensitivity was achieved with the use of sheathless nanospray coupling. Methanol and ethanol, with their high volatility and low surface tension, were found to be suitable solvents for sheathless nanospray CE–MS analysis. Water and 1-propanol were not successfully sprayed at 100% composition. In addition, the high conductivity in aqueous electrolyte solution resulted in discharge and impaired analysis. The analysis of spiked urine samples was demonstrated with ethanol based separation and MS detection with sheathless nanospray coupling. However, the coaxial sheath liquid coupling was found to be more robust than sheathless nanospray coupling.

Both dynamic and permanent coating of the fused-silica capillary enhanced the resolution between catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines, and increased the separation efficiency. TEA produced a more uniform layer on the capillary wall than did morpholine or glycine. Best resolution of the analytes and highest plate numbers were obtained in dynamic coating with TEA as the electrolyte solution additive. Permanent coating with MAPT, which is used to provide double bonds for the fused-silica capillary wall, proved to be an efficient coating agent

even without polymerization reactions. Treatment of the capillaries with 30–50% MAPT resulted in only a minor residual EOF. Separation of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines was enhanced in both acetate and phosphate electrolyte solutions. The results of the studies with dynamic coating were further optimized, and successfully adapted for use in urine sample analysis.

The effects of replacing water as the electrolyte solvent with methanol, ethanol and 1-propanol were studied in CE separations of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines. The physical properties of the solvents had a great influence on the separation performance. The electrophoretic mobilities of catecholamines and methoxycatecholamines, as well as the electroosmotic mobility, were decreased from water to 1-propanol. Major factors influencing this response were dielectric constant and viscosity of the solvent. The selectivity of the separation was greatly influenced by the solvent, which could be observed as change in the migration order of the analytes. The separation efficiency was higher in non-aqueous conditions, and owing to the low diffusion, the highest plate numbers were achieved in ethanol based analysis.

#### REFERENCES

- 1. Kågedal, B. and Goldstein, D. S. J. Chromatogr. 429 (1988) 177.
- 2. Kopin, I. J. Pharmacol. Rev. 37 (1985) 333.
- 3. Rosano, T. G., Swift, T. A. and Hayes, L. W. Clin. Chem. 37 (1991) 1854.
- 4. Chan, E. C. Y., Wee, P. Y. and Ho, P. C. J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal. 22 (2000) 515.
- 5. Nohta, H., Jeon, H.-K., Kai, M. and Ohkura, Y. Anal. Sci. 9 (1993) 537.
- 6. Buu, N. T., Angers, M., Chevalier, D. and Kuchel, O. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 104 (1984) 425.
- 7. Alton, H. and Goodall, McC. Biomed. Pharmacol. 17 (1968) 2163.
- Hernandez, F. C., Sánchez, M., Alvarez, A., Díaz, J., Pascual, R., Pérez, M., Tovar, I. and Martínez P. Clin. Biochem. 33 (2000) 649.
- 9. Smythe, G. A., Edwards, G., Graham, P. and Lazarus, L. Clin. Chem. 38 (1992) 486.
- 10. Karoum, F., Chuang, L.-W. and Wyatt, R. J. J. Neurochem. 40 (1983) 1735.
- 11. Yoneda, S., Alexander, N. and Vlachakis, N. D. Life Sciences 33 (1983) 935.
- 12. Wang, P.-C., Buu, N. T., Kuchel, O. and Genest, J. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 101 (1983) 141.
- 13. Buu, N. T. and Kuchel, O. J. Lab. Clin. Med 90 (1977) 680.
- 14. Smith, E. R. B. and Weil-Malherbe, H. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 60 (1962) 212.
- 15. Hay, M. and Mormède, P. J. Chromatogr. B 703 (1997) 15.
- 16. Altman, R. J., Smith, C. T. and Betteridge, D. J. Med. Sci. Res. 17 (1989) 575.
- 17. Radjaipour, M., Raster, H. and Liebich, H. M. Eur. J. Clin. Chem. Clin. Biochem. 32 (1994) 609.
- 18. Chan, E. C. Y. and Ho, P. C. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 14 (2000) 1959.
- 19. Jouve, J., Mariotte, N., Sureau, C. and Muh, J. P. J. Chromatogr. 274 (1983) 53.
- 20. Volin, P. J. Chromatogr. 578 (1992) 165.
- Kumar, A. M., Kumar, M., Fernandez, B. J., Goodkin, K., Schneiderman, N. and Eisdorfer, C. J. Liq. Chromatogr. 18 (1995) 2257.
- 22. Kaplan, P., Tejral, M. and Nentwich, I. J. Liq. Chromatogr. 15 (1992) 2561.
- 23. Nohta, H., Yamaguchi, E. and Ohkura, Y. J. Chromatogr. 493 (1989) 15.
- 24. Chan, Y.-P. M. and Siu, T.-S. S. J. Chromatogr. 459 (1988) 251.
- 25. Tzontcheva, A. and Denikova, N. Clin. Chim. Acta 297 (2000) 217.
- 26. Hollenbach, E., Schulz, C. and Lehnert, H. Life Sciences 63 (1998) 737.
- 27. Honda, S., Takahashi, M., Araki, Y. and Kakehi, K. J. Chromatogr. 274 (1983) 45.
- 28. Kushnir, M. M., Urry, F. M., Frank, E. L., Roberts, W. L. and Shushan, B. Clin. Chem. 48 (2002) 323.
- 29. Pastoris, A., Cerutti, L., Sacco, R., De Vecchi, L. and Sbaffi, A. J. Chromatogr. B 664 (1995) 287.
- 30. Brandšteterova, E., Krajnak, K. and Skacani, I. Pharmazie 50 (1995) 825.
- 31. Canfell, C., Binder, S. R. and Khayam-Bashi, H. Clin. Chem. 28 (1982) 25.
- 32. Panholzer, T. J., Beyer, J. and Lichtwald, K. Clin. Chem. 45 (1999) 262.
- 33. Hansen, Å. M., Kristiansen, J., Nielsen, J. L., Byrialsen, K. and Christensen, J. M. Talanta 50 (1999) 367.
- 34. Rudolphi, A., Boos, K.-S. and Seidel, D. Chromatographia 41 (1995) 645.
- 35. Goldstein, D. S. J. Chromatogr. 275 (1983) 174.
- 36. Volin, P. J. Chromatogr. B 655 (1994) 121.
- 37. Huang, T., Wall, J. and Kabra, P. J. Chromatogr. 452 (1988) 409.
- 38. Shoup, R. E. and Kissinger, P. T. Clin. Chem. 23 (1977) 1268.
- 39. Wu, A. H. B. and Gornet, T. G. Clin. Chem. 31 (1985) 298.
- 40. Elchisak, M. A. and Carlson, J. H. J. Chromatogr. 233 (1982) 79.
- 41. Gamache, P. H., Kingery, M. L. and Acworth, I. N. Clin. Chem. 39 (1993) 1825.
- 42. Sarzanini, C., Mentasti, E. and Nerva, M. J. Chromatogr. A 671 (1994) 259.
- 43. Chan, E. C. Y., Wee, P. Y., Ho, P. Y. and Ho, P. C. J. Chromatogr. B 749 (2000) 179.
- 44. Neubecker, T. A., Coombs, M. A., Quijano, M., O'Neill, T. P., Cruze, C. A. and Dobson, R. L. L. *J. Chromatogr. B* 718 (1998) 225.
- 45. Kema, I. P., Meiborg, G., Nagel, G. T., Stob, G. J. and Muskiet, F. A. J. J. Chromatogr. 617 (1993) 181.
- 46. Sirén, H. and Karjalainen, U. J. Chromatogr. A 853 (1999) 527.
- 47. Chen, D.-c., Zhan, D.-Z., Cheng, C.-W., Liu, A.-C. and Chen, C.-h. J. Chromatogr. B 750 (2001) 33.
- 48. Zhu, R. and Kok, W. T. Anal. Chem. 69 (1997) 4010.

- 49. Wolthers, B. G., Kema, I. P., Volmer, M., Wesemann, R., Westermann, J. and Manz, B. Clin. Chem. 43 (1997) 114.
- Tyce, G. M., van Dyke, R. A., Rettke, S. R., Atchison, S. R., Wiesner, R. H., Dickson, E. R. and Krom, R. A. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 109 (1987) 532.
- 51. Nagel, M. and Schümann, H.-J. J. Clin. Chem. Clin. Biochem. 18 (1980) 431.
- 52. Johnson, G. A., Baker, C. A. and Smith, R. T. Life Sciences 26 (1980) 1591.
- 53. Melanson, J. E., Baryla, N. E. and Lucy, C. A. Trends Anal. Chem. 20 (2001) 365.
- 54. Sarmini, K. and Kenndler, E. J. Biochem. Biophys. Methods 38 (1999) 123.
- 55. Lambert, W. J. and Middleton, D. L. Anal. Chem. 62 (1990) 1585.
- 56. Jansson, M. and Roeraade, J. Chromatographia 40 (1995) 163.
- 57. Porras, S. P., Riekkola, M.-L. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 924 (2001) 31.
- 58. Schwer, C. and Kenndler, E. Anal. Chem. 63 (1991) 1801.
- 59. Huang, T.-L., Tsai, P., Wu, C.-T. and Lee, C. S. Anal. Chem. 65 (1993) 2887.
- 60. Corradini, D., Rhomberg, A. and Corradini, C. J. Chromatogr. A 661 (1994) 305.
- 61. Corradini, D. J. Chromatogr. B 699 (1997) 221.
- 62. Ewing, A. G., Wallingford, R. A. and Olefirowicz, T. M. Anal. Chem. 61 (1989) 292A.
- 63. Bello, M. S., Capelli, L. and Righetti, P. G. J. Chromatogr. A 684 (1994) 311.
- 64. Kohr, J. and Engelhardt, H. J. Chromatogr. A 652 (1993) 309.
- 65. Ward, V. L. and Khaledi, M. G. J. Chromatogr. A 859 (1999) 203.
- 66. Zhang, H., Song, X., Shi, Z., Yang, G. and Hu, Z. Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 365 (1999) 499.
- 67. Huang, X., Coleman, W. F. and Zare, R. N. J. Chromatogr. 480 (1989) 95.
- 68. Kenndler, E. and Schwer, C. Anal. Chem. 63 (1991) 2499.
- 69. Walbroehl, Y. and Jorgenson, J. W. J. Microcolumn. Sep. 1 (1989) 41.
- 70. Jorgenson, J. W. and Lukacs, K. D. Science 222 (1983) 266.
- 71. Grushka, E., McCormic, R. M. and Kirkland, J. J. Anal. Chem. 61 (1989) 241.
- 72. Palonen, S., Jussila, M., Porras, S. P., Hyötyläinen, T. and Riekkola, M.-L. J. Chromatogr. A 916 (2001) 89.
- 73. Sahota, R. S. and Khaledi, M. G. Anal. Chem. 66 (1994) 1141.
- 74. Yao, Y. J. and Li, S. F. Y. J. Chromatogr. Sci. 32 (1994) 117.
- 75. Mikkers, F. E. P., Everaerts, F. M. and Verheggen, Th. P. E. M. J. Chromatogr. 169 (1979) 1.
- 76. Horvath, J. and Dolník, V. Electrophoresis 22 (2001) 644.
- 77. Rodriquez, I. and Li, S. F. Y. Anal. Chim. Acta 383 (1999) 1.
- 78. Tsuda, T., Nomura, K. and Nakagawa, G. J. Chromatogr. 248 (1982) 241.
- 79. Li, J. and Fritz, S. J. Chromatogr. A 840 (1999) 269.
- 80. Verzola, B., Gelfi, C. and Righetti, P. G. J. Chromatogr. A 868 (2000) 85.
- 81. Corradini, D., Cannarsa, G., Fabbri, E. and Corradini, C. J. Chromatogr. A 709 (1995) 127.
- 82. Song, L., Ou, Q. and Yu, W. J. Chromatogr. A 657 (1993) 175.
- 83. Righetti, P. G., Gelfi, C., Verzola, B. and Castelletti, L. Electrophoresis 22 (2001) 603.
- 84. Oda, R. P., Madden, B. J., Spelsberg, T. C. and Landers, J. P. J. Chromatogr. A 680 (1994) 85.
- 85. Yao, Y. J. and Li, S. F. Y. J. Chromatogr. A 663 (1994) 97.
- 86. Stathakis, C. and Cassidy, R. M. Anal. Chem. 66 (1994) 2110.
- 87. Fuerstenau, D. W. J. Phys. Chem. 60 (1956) 981.
- 88. Somasundaran, P., Healy, T. W. and Fuerstenau, D. W. J. Phys. Chem. 68 (1964) 3562.
- 89. Castelletti, L., Verzola, B., Gelfi, C., Stoayanov, A. and Righetti, P. G. J. Chromatogr. A 894 (2000) 281.
- 90. Ye, M., Zou, H., Liu, Z, Ni, J. and Zhang, Y. J. Chromatogr. A 855 (1999) 137.
- 91. Emmer, Å., Jansson, M. and Roeraade, J. J. Chromatogr. A 672 (1994) 231.
- 92. Chiari, M., Damin, F. and Reijenga, J. C. J. Chromatogr. A 817 (1998) 15.
- 93. Gilges, M., Kleemiss, M. H. and Schomburg, G. Anal. Chem. 66 (1994) 2038.
- 94. Chiari, M., Cretich, M., Damin, F., Ceriotti, L. and Consonni, R. Electrophoresis 21 (2000) 909.
- 95. Madabhushi, R. S. Electrophoresis 19 (1998) 224.
- 96. Grossman, P. D. and Soane, D. S. J. Chromatogr. 559 (1991) 257.
- 97. Cifuentes, A., Canalejas, P., Ortega, A. and Diez-Masa, J. C. J. Chromatogr. A 823 (1998) 561.
- 98. Hjertén, S. J. Chromatogr. 347 (1985) 191.
- Barberi, R., Bonvent, J. J., Bartolino, R., Roeraade, J., Capelli, L. and Righetti, P. G. J. Chromatogr. B 683 (1996)
   3.

- 100. Yao, Y. J., Khoo, K. S., Chung M. C. M. and Li, S. F. Y. J. Chromatogr. A 680 (1994) 431.
- 101. Erim, F. B., Cifuentes, A., Poppe, H. and Kraak, J. C. J. Chromatogr. A 708 (1995) 356.
- 102. Iki, N. and Yeung, E. S. J. Chromatogr. A 731 (1996) 273.
- 103. Nakatani, M., Shibukawa, A. and Nakagawa, T. Electrophoresis 16 (1995) 1451.
- 104. Cobb, K. A., Dolnik, V. and Novotny, M. Anal. Chem. 62 (1990) 2478.
- 105. Sandoval, J. E. and Pesek, J. J. Anal. Chem. 63 (1991) 2634.
- 106. Towns, J. K. and Regnier, F. E. Anal. Chem. 63 (1991) 1126.
- 107. Yao, X.-W., Wu, D. and Regnier, F. E. J. Chromatogr. 636 (1993) 21.
- 108. Smith, R. D., Barinaga, C. J. and Udseth, H. R. Anal. Chem. 60 (1988) 1948.
- 109. Takada, Y., Sakairi, M. and Koizumi, H. Anal. Chem. 67 (1995) 1474.
- 110. Moseley, M. A., Deterding, L. J., Tomer, K. B. and Jorgenson, J. W. J. Chromatogr. 516 (1990) 167.
- 111. Chang, S. Y. and Yeung, E. S. Anal. Chem. 69 (1997) 2251.
- 112. Zhang, H. and Caprioli, R. M. J. Mass Spectrom. 31 (1996) 1039.
- 113. Lazar, I. M., Lee, E. D., Rockwood, A. L. and Lee, M. L. J. Chromatogr. A 829 (1998) 279.
- 114. Garcia, F. and Henion, J. J. Chromatogr. 606 (1992) 237.
- 115. Chen, Y. R., Wen, K. C. and Her, G. R. J. Chromatogr. A 866 (2000) 273.
- 116. Choudhary, G., Horváth, C. and Banks, J. F. J. Chromatogr. A 828 (1998) 469.
- 117. Hofstadler, S. A., Wahl, J. H., Bruce, J. E. and Smith, R. D. J. Am. Chem. Soc. 115 (1993) 6983.
- 118. Perkins, J. R. and Tomer, K. B. Anal. Chem. 66 (1994) 2835.
- 119. Foret F., Thompson, T. J., Vouros, P. and Karger, B. L. Anal. Chem. 66 (1994) 4450.
- 120. Tetler, L. W., Cooper, P. A. and Powell, B. J. Chromatogr. A 700 (1995) 21.
- 121. Siethoff, C., Nigge, W. and Linscheid, M. Anal. Chem. 70 (1998) 1357.
- 122. Tsuda, T., Nomura, K. and Nakagawa, G. J. Chromatogr. 248 (1982) 241.
- 123. Hau, J. and Roberts, M. Anal. Chem. 71 (1999) 3977.
- 124. Gelpí, E. J. Mass Spectrom. 37 (2002) 241.
- 125. Wang, G. and Cole, R. B. in *Electrospray ionization mass spectrometry; fundamentals, instrumentation and applications*, Cole, R. B. (Ed.), John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1997, p. 137.
- 126. Huber, C. G. and Krajete, A. J. Chromatogr. A 870 (2000) 413.
- 127. Lu, W., Poon, G. K., Carmichael, P. L. and Cole, R. B. Anal. Chem. 68 (1996) 668.
- 128. Martin-Girardeau, A. and Renou-Gonnord, M.-F. J. Chromatogr. B 742 (2000) 163.
- 129. Lu, W. and Cole, R. B. J. Chromatogr. B 714 (1998) 69.
- 130. Bruins, A., Covey, T. R. and Henion, J. Anal. Chem. 59 (1987) 2642.
- 131. Kamel, A. M., Brown, P. R. and Munson, B. Anal. Chem. 71 (1999) 5481.
- 132. Keski-Hynnilä, H., Raanaa, K., Taskinen, J. and Kostiainen, R. J. Chromatogr. B 749 (2000) 253.
- 133. McComb, M. E. and Perreault, H. Electrophoresis 21 (2000) 1354.
- 134. Samskog, J., Wetterhall, M., Jacobsson, S. and Markides, K. J. Mass Spectrom. 35 (2000) 919.
- 135. He, T., Quinn, D., Fu, E. and Wang, K. J. Chromatogr. B 727 (1999) 43.
- 136. Schramel, O., Michalke, B. and Kettrup, A. Fresenius J. Anal. Chem. 363 (1999) 452.
- 137. Kebarle, P. and Ho, Y. in *Electrospray ionization mass spectrometry; fundamentals, instrumentation and applications*, Cole, R. B. (Ed.), John Wiley & Sons, New York, 1997, p. 3.
- 138. Varghese, J. and Cole, R. B. J. Chromatogr. 639 (1993) 303.
- 139. Jáurequi, O., Moyano, E. and Galceran, M. T. J. Chromatogr. A 896 (2000) 125.
- 140. Tomlinson, A. J., Benson, L. M., Gorrod, J. W. and Naylor, S. J. Chromatogr. B 657 (1994) 373.
- 141. Hilder, E. F., Klampfl, C. W., Buchberger, W. and Haddad, P. R. Electrophoresis 23 (2002) 414.
- 142. Geiser, L., Cherkaoui, S. and Veuthey, J.-L. J. Chromatogr. A 895 (2000) 111.
- 143. Banks, Jr., J. F. J. Chromatogr. A 712 (1995) 245.
- 144. Tsuji, K., Baczynskyj, L. and Bronson, G. E. Anal. Chem. 64 (1992) 1864.
- 145. Ishihama, Y., Katayama, H., Asakawa, N. and Oda, Y. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 16 (2002) 913.
- 146. McClean, S., O'Kane, E. J. and Smuth, W. F. Electrophoresis 21 (2000) 1381.
- 147. Foret, F., Zhou, H., Gangi, E. and Karger, B. L. Electrophoresis 21 (2000) 1363.
- 148. Kebarle, P. J. Mass Sepctrom. 35 (2000) 804.
- 149. Johnson, K. L., Tomlinson, A. J. and Naylor, S. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 10 (1996) 1159.
- 150. Smith, R., Olivares, J. A., Nguyen, N. T. and Udseth, H. R. Anal. Chem. 60 (1988) 436.
- 151. Hirabayashi, A., Sakairi, M. and Koizumi, H. Anal. Chem. 67 (1995) 2878.

- 152. Johansson, I. M., Huang, E. C., Henion, J. D. and Zweigenbaum, J. J. Chromatogr. 554 (1991) 311.
- 153. Smith, R. D., Udseth, H. R., Barinaga, C. J. and Edmonds, C. G. J. Chromatogr. 559 (1991) 197.
- 154. Lee, E. D., Mück, W., Henion, J. D. and Covey, T. R. Biomed. Environ. Mass Spectrom. 18 (1989) 844.
- 155. Wachs, T., Sheppard, R. L. and Henion, J. J. Chromatogr. B 685 (1996) 335.
- 156. Pleasance, S., Thibault, P. and Kelly, J. J. Chromatogr. 591 (1992) 325.
- 157. Wilm, M. and Mann, M. Anal. Chem. 68 (1996) 1.
- 158. Mazereeuw, M., Hofte, A. J. P., Tjaden, U. R. and van der Greef, J. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 11 (1997) 981.
- 159. Cao, P. and Moini, M. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 8 (1997) 561.
- 160. Chang, Y. Z. and Her, G. R. Anal. Chem. 72 (2000) 626.
- 161. Kriger, M. S., Cook, K. D. and Ramsey, R. S. Anal. Chem. 67 (1995) 385.
- 162. Hsieh, F., Baronas, E., Muir, C. and Martin, S. A. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13 (1999) 67.
- 163. Wahl, J. H., Gale, D. C. and Smith, R. D. J. Chromatogr. A 659 (1994) 217.
- 164. Fang, L., Zhang, R., Williams, E. R. and Zare, R. N. Anal. Chem. 66 (1994) 3696.
- 165. Fong, K. W. Y. and Chan, T.-W. D. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom. 10 (1999) 72.
- Waterval, J. C. M., Bestebreurtje, P., Lingeman, H., Versluis, C., Heck, A. J. R., Bult, A. and Underberg, W. J. M. Electrophoresis 22 (2001) 2701.
- 167. Barnidge, D. R., Nilsson, S., Markides, K. E., Rapp, H. and Hjort, K. Rapid Commun. Mass Spectrom. 13 (1999) 994.
- 168. Kelly, J. F., Ramaley, L. and Thibault, P. Anal. Chem. 69 (1997) 51.
- 169. Wetterhall, M., Nilsson, S., Markides, K. E. and Bergquist, J. Anal. Chem. 74 (2002) 239.
- 170. Bateman, K. P., White, R. L., Yaguchi, M. and Thibault, P. J. Chromatogr. A 794 (1998) 327.
- 171. Petersson, M. A., Hulthe, G. and Fogelqvist, E. J. Chromatogr. A 854 (1999) 141.
- 172. Jussila, M., Sinervo, K., Porras, S. P. and Riekkola, M.-L. Electrophoresis 21 (2000) 3311.
- 173. Olivares, J. A., Nguyen, N. T., Yonker, C. R. and Smith, R. D. Anal. Chem. 59 (1987) 1230.
- 174. Wahl, J. H., Goodlett, D. R., Udseth, H. R. and Smith, R. D. Anal. Chem. 64 (1992) 3194.
- 175. Kirby, D. P., Thorne, J. M., Götzinger, W. K. and Karger, B. L. Anal. Chem. 68 (1996) 4451.
- 176. Bjørnsdottir, I. and Hansen, S. H. J. Chromatogr. A 711 (1995) 313.
- 177. Chiari, M. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 716 (1995) 303.
- 178. Cherkaoui, S., Varesio, E., Christen, P. and Veuthey, J.-L. Electrophoresis 19 (1998) 2900.
- 179. Reichardt, C. Solvents and Solvent Effects in Organic Chemistry, VCH Verlagsgesellschaft mbH, Weinheim, 1990, p. 51.
- 180. Muzikar, J., van de Goor, T., Gaš, B. and Kenndler, E. Anal. Chem. 74 (2002) 426.
- 181. Tjørnelund, J. and Hansen, S. H. J. Biochem. Biophys. Methods 38 (1999) 139.
- 182. Bowser, M. T., Kranack, A. R. and Chen, D. D. Y. Trends Anal. Chem. 17 (1998) 424.
- Porras, S. P. Non-aqueous solvents in capillary zone electrophoresis: The effect of methanol and acetonitrile on physicochemical properties of analytes, Academic Dissertation, Helsinki, 2002.
- Heiger, D. N. High Performance Capillary Electrophoresis An Introduction, Hewlett Packard company, France, 1992.
- 185. Porras, S. P., Riekkola, M.-L. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 905 (2001) 259.
- 186. Sarmini, K. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 833 (1999) 245.
- 187. Sarmini, K. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 811 (1998) 201.
- 188. Belder, D., Elke, K. and Husmann, H. J. Chromatogr. A 868 (2000) 63.
- 189. Sarmini, K. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 792 (1997) 3.
- 190. Sarmini, K. and Kenndler, E. J. Chromatogr. A 806 (1998) 325.
- 191. Riekkola, M.-L., Jussila, M., Porras, S. P. and Valkó, I. E. J. Chromatogr. A 892 (2000) 155.